No. 57 p. 2259

**THE SOUTH AUSTRALIAN**

**GOVERNMENT GAZETTE**

**Published by Authority**

Adelaide, Thursday, 20 July 2023

**Contents**

[Governor’s Instruments](#_Toc140748416)

[Appointments 2260](#_Toc140748417)

[Proclamations—](#_Toc140748418)

[Equal Opportunity (Domestic Abuse) Amendment   
Act (Commencement) Proclamation 2023 2261](#_Toc140748419)

[State Government Instruments](#_Toc140748420)

[Fisheries Management (General) Regulations 2017 2262](#_Toc140748421)

[Housing Improvement Act 2016 2262](#_Toc140748422)

[Justices of the Peace Act 2005 2262](#_Toc140748423)

[Land Acquisition Act 1969 2263](#_Toc140748424)

[Livestock Act 1997 2265](#_Toc140748425)

[Motor Vehicles Act 1959 2266](#_Toc140748426)

[National Parks and Wildlife Act 1972 2283](#_Toc140748427)

[Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000 2284](#_Toc140748428)

[Planning, Development and Infrastructure Act 2016 2285](#_Toc140748429)

[Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991 2291](#_Toc140748430)

[South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984 2293](#_Toc140748431)

[South Australian Motor Sport Regulations 2014 2294](#_Toc140748432)

[South Australian Skills Act 2008 2297](#_Toc140748433)

[Voluntary Assisted Dying Regulations 2022 2297](#_Toc140748434)

[Local Government Instruments](#_Toc140748435)

[City of Marion 2355](#_Toc140748436)

[City of Mitcham 2355](#_Toc140748437)

[Rural City of Murray Bridge 2355](#_Toc140748438)

[City of Norwood Payneham & St Peters 2357](#_Toc140748439)

[Port Augusta City Council 2357](#_Toc140748440)

[Corporation of the Town of Walkerville 2358](#_Toc140748441)

[Alexandrina Council 2359](#_Toc140748442)

[Clare & Gilbert Valleys Council 2359](#_Toc140748443)

[Copper Coast Council 2360](#_Toc140748444)

[District Council of Franklin Harbour 2363](#_Toc140748445)

[Mount Barker District Council 2364](#_Toc140748446)

[Port Pirie Regional Council 2366](#_Toc140748447)

[District Council of Streaky Bay 2367](#_Toc140748448)

[District Council of Yankalilla 2369](#_Toc140748449)

[Public Notices](#_Toc140748450)

[National Electricity Law 2370](#_Toc140748451)

[National Energy Retail Law 2371](#_Toc140748452)

[National Gas Law 2371](#_Toc140748453)

# Governor’s Instruments

## Appointments

Department of the Premier and Cabinet

Adelaide, 20 July 2023

Her Excellency the Governor in Executive Council has been pleased to appoint the undermentioned to the South Australian Country Arts Trust, pursuant to the provisions of the South Australian Country Arts Trust Act 1992:

Member: from 20 July 2023 until 19 July 2026

Darren Terry Braund

By command,

Susan Elizabeth Close, MP

Acting Premier

23ART0016CS

Department of the Premier and Cabinet

Adelaide, 20 July 2023

Her Excellency the Governor in Executive Council has been pleased to appoint the undermentioned to the South Australian Housing Trust Board of Management, pursuant to the provisions of the South Australian Housing Trust Act 1995:

Member: from 21 July 2023 until 20 July 2026

Craig Andrew Holden

Louise Helen Small

Member: from 1 September 2023 until 31 August 2026

Samuel Montgomery Moore

Member: from 1 November 2023 until 31 October 2026

Andrew Philip Beer

By command,

Susan Elizabeth Close, MP

Acting Premier

MHACS/23/001

Department of the Premier and Cabinet

Adelaide, 20 July 2023

Her Excellency the Governor in Executive Council has been pleased to appoint Linda Williams to the position of Deputy Commissioner of Police for a term of five years commencing on 21 July 2023 and expiring on 20 July 2028 - pursuant to the provisions of the Police Act 1998.

By command,

Susan Elizabeth Close, MP

Acting Premier

23MPO0004CS

## Proclamations

South Australia

### Equal Opportunity (Domestic Abuse) Amendment Act (Commencement) Proclamation 2023

**1—Short title**

This proclamation may be cited as the *Equal Opportunity (Domestic Abuse) Amendment Act (Commencement) Proclamation 2023*.

**2—Commencement of Act**

The [*Equal Opportunity (Domestic Abuse) Amendment Act 2023*](http://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/index.aspx?action=legref&type=act&legtitle=Equal%20Opportunity%20(Domestic%20Abuse)%20Amendment%20Act%202023) (No 18 of 2023) comes into operation on 1 September 2023.

**Made by the Governor**

with the advice and consent of the Executive Council

on 20 July 2023

# State Government Instruments

## Fisheries Management (General) Regulations 2017

Regulation 23A(1)

*Determination—Taking of Bivalve Filter-Feeding Molluscs in Port Adelaide River Estuary*

As delegate of the Minister for Primary Industries and Regional Development, I, Professor Gavin Begg, Executive Director of Fisheries and Aquaculture, make the following determination for the purposes of Regulation 23A(1) of the *Fisheries Management (General) Regulations 2017* in regard to the taking of bivalve molluscs in the Port Adelaide River Estuary, unless this notice is otherwise varied or revoked:

Mr Kent Spanton, Superintendent of McConnell Dowell Contractors Australia Pty Ltd and nominated agents (Authorised employees of the McConnell Dowell Contractors Australia Pty Ltd), and persons acting under the supervision of authorised employees of the McConnell Dowell Contractors Australia Pty Ltd may take bivalve filter-feeding molluscs within the waters of the Port Adelaide River Estuary excluding the waters of aquatic reserves (unless otherwise authorised under the *Fisheries Management Act 2007*) as may be incidental to the demolition of a redundant crane platform and relocation of revetment rocks as part of a wharf extension in the Port Adelaide River at the Osbourne Naval Shipyard 61 Veitch Road Osborne 5017

• Latitude—34°.788331 S Longitude—138°.511496 E (GDA94).

This determination is made subject to the following conditions:

(1) All equipment used in collecting specimens must be appropriately decontaminated in accordance with the “AQUAVETPLAN Operational Procedures Manual—Decontamination”.

(2) All bivalve molluscs collected during the demolition and redevelopment phases of the wharf extension must be disposed of appropriately in accordance with AQUAVETPLAN Operational Procedures Manual—Disposal.

(3) The incidental taking of bivalve filter-feeding molluscs as contemplated by this determination may only occur between 18 July 2023 and 1 March 2026 unless this notice is otherwise varied of revoked.

Dated: 17 July 2023

Professor Gavin Begg

Executive Director

Fisheries And Aquaculture

Delegate of the Minister for Primary Industries and Regional Development

## Housing Improvement Act 2016

*Rent Control Revocations*

Whereas the Minister for Human Services Delegate is satisfied that each of the houses described hereunder has ceased to be unsafe or unsuitable for human habitation for the purposes of the *Housing Improvement Act 2016*, notice is hereby given that, in exercise of the powers conferred by the said Act, the Minister for Human Services Delegate does hereby revoke the said Rent Control in respect of each property.

| **Address of Premises** | **Allotment Section** | **Certificate of Title Volume/Folio** |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| 14 Cavan Place, Adelaide SA 5000 | Allotment 1 Filed Plan 13444, Hundred of Adelaide | CT5491/847 |
| 6 West Street, Burra SA 5417 | Allotment 785 Filed Plan 211571, Hundred of Kooringa | CT 5676/898 |
| 31 Hughes Avenue, Henley Beach SA 5022 | Allotment 98 Deposited Plan 5192, Hundred of Yatala | CT 5675/49 |
|  |  |  |

Dated 20 July 2023

Craig Thompson

Housing Regulator and Registrar

Housing Safety Authority

Delegate of the Minister for Human Services

## Justices of the Peace Act 2005

Section 4

*Notice of Appointment of Justices of the Peace for South Australia   
by the Commissioner for Consumer Affairs*

I, Fraser Stroud, Commissioner for Consumer Affairs, delegate of the Attorney-General, pursuant to Section 4 of the *Justices of the Peace Act 2005*, do hereby appoint the people listed as Justices of the Peace for South Australia as set out below.

For a period of ten years for a term commencing on 25 July 2023 and expiring on 24 July 2033:

Paula Hellen TSERNJAVSKI

Nicholas John SYMONDS

Samuel George SMITH

Lynette Anne SEIDEL

Ian Thomas ROBERTS

John Albert RADZEVICIUS

Graham Roger PARKS

Jack Jacob PAPAGEORGIOU

Timothy Hamilton MCLEOD

Julie May MCLACHLAN

David Damien MCGOWAN

Jane Diane LOMAX-SMITH

Helen Ann KAY

Andrew Paul JACKSON

Michael Paul HORSMAN

Donald John HIGGINSON

Lawrence Barthorlin HANSEN

Margaret Mary Teresa FRENSHAM

Lorraine Evelyn FIELKE

Irene Zena DOYLE

Kay DOUGLAS

Geoffrey Mark CROWE

Rodney Paul COOMBES

Denis Thomas John CLIFFORD

Dated: 18 July 2023

Fraser Stroud

Commissioner for Consumer Affairs

Delegate of the Attorney-General

## Land Acquisition Act 1969

Section 16

*Form 5—Notice of Acquisition*

1. **Notice of acquisition**

The Commissioner of Highways (the Authority), of 83 Pirie Street, Adelaide SA 5000, acquires the following interests in the following land:

Comprising an unencumbered estate in fee simple in that piece of land being portion of Allotment 1044 in Deposited Plan 125945 comprised in Certificate of Title Volume 6250 Folio 983 and being the whole of the land identified as Allotment 1045 in D132093 lodged in the Lands Titles Office.

This notice is given under Section 16 of the *Land Acquisition Act 1969*.

2. **Compensation**

A person who has or had an interest consisting of native title or an alienable interest in the land that is divested or diminished by the acquisition or the enjoyment of which is adversely affected by the acquisition who does not receive an offer of compensation from the Authority may apply to the Authority for compensation.

2A. **Payment of professional costs relating to acquisition (Section 26B)**

If you are the owner in fee simple of the land to which this notice relates, you may be entitled to a payment of up to $10,000 from the Authority for use towards the payment of professional costs in relation to the acquisition of the land.

Professional costs include legal costs, valuation costs and any other costs prescribed by the *Land Acquisition Regulations 2019*.

3. **Inquiries**

Inquiries should be directed to:

Daniel Tuk

GPO Box 1533

Adelaide SA 5001

Telephone: (08) 7133 2479

Dated: 17 July 2023

The Common Seal of the COMMISSIONER OF HIGHWAYS was hereto affixed by authority of the Commissioner in the presence of:

Rocco Caruso

Manager, Property Acquisition

(Authorised Officer)

Department for Infrastructure and Transport

2020/10747/01

Land Acquisition Act 1969

Section 16

*Form 5—Notice of Acquisition*

1. **Notice of acquisition**

The Commissioner of Highways (the Authority), of 83 Pirie Street, Adelaide SA 5000, acquires the following interests in the following land:

Comprising an unencumbered estate in fee simple in that piece of land being the whole of Allotment 310 in Filed Plan 19503 comprised in Certificate of Title Volume 5158 Folio 315.

This notice is given under Section 16 of the *Land Acquisition Act 1969*.

2. **Compensation**

A person who has or had an interest consisting of native title or an alienable interest in the land that is divested or diminished by the acquisition or the enjoyment of which is adversely affected by the acquisition who does not receive an offer of compensation from the Authority may apply to the Authority for compensation.

2A. **Payment of professional costs relating to acquisition (Section 26B)**

If you are the owner in fee simple of the land to which this notice relates, you may be entitled to a payment of up to $10,000 from the Authority for use towards the payment of professional costs in relation to the acquisition of the land.

Professional costs include legal costs, valuation costs and any other costs prescribed by the *Land Acquisition Regulations 2019*.

3. **Inquiries**

Inquiries should be directed to:

Petrula Pettas

GPO Box 1533

Adelaide SA 5001

Telephone: 08 7133 2457

Dated: 18 July 2023

The Common Seal of the COMMISSIONER OF HIGHWAYS was hereto affixed by authority of the Commissioner in the presence of:

Rocco Caruso

Manager, Property Acquisition

(Authorised Officer)

Department for Infrastructure and Transport

2022/02773/01

Land Acquisition Act 1969

Section 16

*Form 5—Notice of Acquisition*

1. **Notice of acquisition**

The Commissioner of Highways (the Authority), of 83 Pirie Street, Adelaide SA 5000, acquires the following interests in the following land:

Comprising an unencumbered estate in fee simple in that piece of land being the whole of Unit 3 in Strata Plan 5275 comprised in Certificate of Title Volume 5021 Folio 292.

This notice is given under Section 16 of the *Land Acquisition Act 1969*.

2. **Compensation**

A person who has or had an interest consisting of native title or an alienable interest in the land that is divested or diminished by the acquisition or the enjoyment of which is adversely affected by the acquisition who does not receive an offer of compensation from the Authority may apply to the Authority for compensation.

2A. **Payment of professional costs relating to acquisition (Section 26B)**

If you are the owner in fee simple of the land to which this notice relates, you may be entitled to a payment of up to $10,000 from the Authority for use towards the payment of professional costs in relation to the acquisition of the land.

Professional costs include legal costs, valuation costs and any other costs prescribed by the *Land Acquisition Regulations 2019*.

3. **Inquiries**

Inquiries should be directed to:

Courtney Johanson

GPO Box 464

Adelaide SA 5000

Telephone: 08 7424 6933

Dated: 18 July 2023

The Common Seal of the COMMISSIONER OF HIGHWAYS was hereto affixed by authority of the Commissioner in the presence of:

Rocco Caruso

Manager, Property Acquisition

(Authorised Officer)

Department for Infrastructure and Transport

2022/02969/01

Land Acquisition Act 1969

Section 16

*Form 5—Notice of Acquisition*

1. **Notice of acquisition**

The Commissioner of Highways (the Authority), of 83 Pirie Street, Adelaide SA 5000, acquires the following interests in the following land:

Comprising an unencumbered estate in fee simple in that piece of land being the whole of Allotment 309 in Filed Plan 19503 comprised in Certificate of Title Volume 5158 Folio 316.

This notice is given under Section 16 of the *Land Acquisition Act 1969*.

2. **Compensation**

A person who has or had an interest consisting of native title or an alienable interest in the land that is divested or diminished by the acquisition or the enjoyment of which is adversely affected by the acquisition who does not receive an offer of compensation from the Authority may apply to the Authority for compensation.

2A. **Payment of professional costs relating to acquisition (Section 26B)**

If you are the owner in fee simple of the land to which this notice relates, you may be entitled to a payment of up to $10,000 from the Authority for use towards the payment of professional costs in relation to the acquisition of the land.

Professional costs include legal costs, valuation costs and any other costs prescribed by the *Land Acquisition Regulations 2019*.

3. **Inquiries**

Inquiries should be directed to:

Petrula Pettas

GPO Box 1533

Adelaide SA 5001

Telephone: 08 7133 2457

Dated: 18 July 2023

The Common Seal of the COMMISSIONER OF HIGHWAYS was hereto affixed by authority of the Commissioner in the presence of:

Rocco Caruso

Manager, Property Acquisition

(Authorised Officer)

Department for Infrastructure and Transport

2022/11125/01

## Livestock Act 1997

Section 66

*Instrument of Delegation*

Pursuant to Section 66 of the *Livestock Act 1997* (“the Act”) I, Clare Michele Scriven, Minister for Primary Industries and Regional Development in the State of South Australia, being the Minister to whom the administration of the Act is committed:

1. HEREBY REVOKE all previous delegations made under Section 66 of the Act.

2. HEREBY DELEGATE those of my powers and functions in the Act and the *Livestock Regulations 2013* (“the Regulations”) specified in Column One of the Schedule attached to this instrument of delegation, to the person for the time being holding the position described in Column Two of the Schedule.

3. This instrument of delegation does not derogate from my power to act in any matter and is revocable at will.

In this instrument of delegation:

***Chief Executive*** means the Chief Executive of the Department that is, under a Minister, responsible for the administration of the *Livestock Act 1997*.

***Chief Inspector of Stock*** means the person appointed to be the Chief Inspector of Stock pursuant to Section 63(1)(a) of the Act.

***Deputy Chief Inspector of Stock*** means the persons appointed to be Deputy Chief Inspectors pursuant to Section 63(1)(b) of the Act.

Dated: 17 July 2023

Hon Clare Michele Scriven MLC

Minister for Primary Industries and Regional Development

Schedule to Instrument of Delegation under the Livestock Act 1997

| ***Livestock Act 1997*** | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Column One—Power or Function to be Delegated** | | | **Column Two—Position Title of Delegate** |
| **Section** | **Brief Description of Section  (Not Intended to Limit the Scope of the Power Delegated)** | | **Position Title** |
| 4 | Declare a disease to be a notifiable disease or a concentration of contaminant in body tissues or secretions of livestock to be a notifiable contaminant, by notice in the Gazette. | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 7 | Exempt a person from the application of a specified provision of the Act unconditionally or subject to specified conditions | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 33 | For the purposes of controlling or eradicating disease or contamination, prohibit entry into, or movement within or out of, the State or a specified part of the State of livestock, livestock products or other property, by notice in the Gazette. | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 37 | For the purposes of controlling or eradicating disease or contamination, impose requirements of the kinds set out in Schedule 1 of the Act by notice in the Gazette | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 49(2)(b) | Approve the manner of determination of the amount of compensation that may be claimed in the case of other livestock | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 49(3)(c) | Determine the method of valuation of livestock or other property | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 49(6) | Declare:  • An exotic disease to be a declared exotic disease for the purposes of Part 5 of the act, and  • A period to be a declared period in relation to a declared exotic disease for the purposes of Part 5 of the Act,  by notice in the Gazette. | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 50(6) | Approve the Chief Inspector’s determination of no compensation or reduced compensation | | Chief Executive |
| 50(7) | Approve the Chief Inspector’s delaying of a determination of a claim for compensation | | Chief Executive |
| 63(1)(b) | Appoint Deputy Chief Inspectors of Stock | | Chief Inspector |
| 63(1)(c) | Appoint inspectors | | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock |
| 82 | Extend the period for commencement of a prosecution from within 2 years to within 5 years after the date on which the offence is alleged to have been committed | | Chief Executive |
| 84(1) | Certificates apparently executed by the Minister | | Chief Inspector of Stock |
|  |  | |  |
| ***Livestock Regulations 2013*** | | | | |
| **Column One—Power or Function to be Delegated** | | | **Column Two—Position Title of Delegate** | |
| **Regulation** | | **Brief Description of Regulation** | **Position Title** | |
| 3(4) | | Determine a preparation or substance to be a prescribed vaccine | Chief Inspector of Stock  Deputy Chief lnspector/s of Stock | |

## Motor Vehicles Act 1959

Section 47A: Classes, Specifications and Design of Number Plates

*Notice by the Deputy Registrar of Motor Vehicles*

Pursuant to Section 47A of the *Motor Vehicles Act 1959* (‘the Act’), I, Sarah Clark, Deputy Registrar of Motor Vehicles:

(a) revoke the following notice made under Section 47A of the Act:

• notice dated 8 December 2021 published in the Gazette No. 81 on Thursday, 16 December 2021 (pages 4489-4505).

(b) establish the classes of number plates set out in Schedule 1 and numbered 1 to 21 (inclusive) for the purposes of Section 47(1) of the Act;

(c) prescribe the specifications and design set out in Schedule 2 to be the specifications and design to which number plates of each class established by this notice must conform;

(d) declare the classes of number plates set out in Schedule 3 to be classes of number plates that the Registrar of Motor Vehicles (Registrar) may enter into an agreement pursuant to Section 47A(4) of the Act.

Dated: 18 July 2023

S. Clark

Deputy Registrar of Motor Vehicles

Schedule 1

*Classes of Number Plates*

Class 1 – Numeric

Class 2 – Alpha Numeric (non-slogan)

Class 3 – Slogan

Class 4 – Personalised

Class 5 – Jubilee

Class 6 – Australian Grand Prix

Class 7 – Towtruck

Class 8 – Government Vehicle

Class 9 – Name Plates

Class 10 – Custom

Class 11 – Taxi Plates

Class 12 – Chauffeured Vehicle

Class 13 – Consular Corps

Class 15 – Premium Number

Class 16 – Bike Rack

Class 17 – Centenary of Federation

Class 18 – Country Taxi Plates

Class 19 – SA—Heavy Vehicle

Class 20 – Euro Vehicle

Class 21 – National Heavy Vehicle

Schedule 2

*Specifications and Design of Number Plates*

Class 1—Numeric Number Plates

A numeric number plate must bear a number consisting entirely of a figure, or figures (except for the letters “SA” designating the State of issue) and may be issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following additional specifications and designs:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 129mm Min./371mm Max. | |  | |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | | 133mm Min | |
| White Figures | Black Background | |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | Motor Bikes |
| Height of figure | | 77-80mm | | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure | | 12mm | | 6mm |
|  | |  | |  |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be 215 ± 1.0mm in length and 95 ± 1.0mm in height.

Class 2—Alpha Numeric Plates (Non-Slogan)

An alpha-numeric plate (non-slogan) must bear a number consisting of a combination of letters and figures and may be issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**2.1.1 Special Purpose Vehicle and Motor Bike (“S” 6 character set)**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 215 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | | 100 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
| Height of figure or letter | | 50mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 6-8mm | |
|  | |  | |

**2.1.2 Special Purpose Vehicle and Motor Bike**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 215 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | | 100 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
| Height of figure or letter | | 50mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 6-8mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**2.2 Other Vehicles**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
| Height of figure or letter | | 70-77mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 12mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**2.3 Corporate Number Plates**

Alpha numeric plates (non-slogan) in the corporate plate format (class 2.2 only) may contain a background, logo and/or slogan or other promotional pictures or information deemed appropriate, in accordance with an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant.

The plate must conform to the following specifications and design:

The height of the plate 133 + 1.0mm and width 371 + 1.0mm.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 3—Slogan Number Plates

A slogan number plate must bear a number consisting of a combination of letters and figures and may be issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**3.1 South Australia Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan (Black): SOUTH AUSTRALIA

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**3.1.1 South Australia Trailer Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan (Black): SOUTH AUSTRALIA

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**3.1.2 South Australia Non-Standard Trailer Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan (Black): SOUTH AUSTRALIA

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

**3.1.3 Aerial Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figure | White Background Retroreflective |

Slogan (Black): SOUTH AUSTRALIA

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

The dimensions of an aerial mount plate must be 252 ± 1.0mm in length and 98 ± 1.0mm in width and are only available to vehicles granted registration under the Act.

**3.2 Corporate Number Plates**

Slogan number plates in the corporate plate format may contain a background, logo and/or slogan or other promotion pictures or information deemed appropriate, in accordance with an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following specifications and design:

The height of the plate 133mm + 1.0mm and length of the plate 371mm + 1.0mm.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.3 Festival State** (Discontinued)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Blue | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Slogan: SA • The Festival State

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**3.3.1 Festival State Trailer Plate** (Discontinued)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Blue | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Slogan: SA • The Festival State

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**3.3.2 Festival State Non-Standard Trailer Plate** (Discontinued)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed |  | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Blue | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Slogan: SA • The Festival State

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.1 Wine State** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Purple | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Purple: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—THE WINE STATE

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (Light Green, Green)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.2 Rose State** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with numbers and a circle  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Pink | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Pink: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—THE ROSE STATE

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (Light Green, Green, Pink, Red)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.3 Creative State** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with black letters and numbers  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan Black | Yellow Background |

Slogan Black: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—THE CREATIVE STATE

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (White, Grey, Red)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.4 Defence State** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| White Letters & Figures  Slogan White with Black Background | Blue Background |

Slogan White: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—THE DEFENCE STATE

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (Blue)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.5 Gateway To The Outback** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan White with Black Background | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan White: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—GATEWAY TO THE OUTBACK

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (Yellow, Purple)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.6 The Electronics State** (remake only)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with numbers and a circle  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan White with Green Background | Green and White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan White: SOUTH AUSTRALIA—THE ELECTRONICS STATE

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike)

Background: (White, Green)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**3.4.7 SA The Koala State**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A close up of a sign  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Slogan White with Teal Background | White and Teal Retroreflective Background |

Slogan White: SA THE KOALA STATE

Background: (White, Teal)—Design approved by the Registrar)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 4—Personalised Number Plates

A personalised number plate must bear a number consisting of a combination of letters and figures nominated by an applicant and approved by the Registrar and issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant.

The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

| **Option** | **Letters & Figures (colour)** | **Background (colour)** | **State Badge Piping Strike (colour)** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1 | Retroreflective White | Blue | White |
| 2 | Retroreflective White | Magenta | White |
| 3 | Retroreflective White | Red | White |
| 4 | Retroreflective White | Maroon | White |
| 5 | Retroreflective White | Green | White |
| 6 | Blue | Retroreflective White | Black |
| 7 | Magenta | Retroreflective White | Black |
| 8 | Red | Retroreflective White | Black |
| 9 | Maroon | Retroreflective White | Black |
| 10 | Green | Retroreflective White | Black |
| 11 | Green | Retroreflective Yellow | Black |
|  |  |  |  |

The Piping Shrike emblem will appear after the last letter and before the first number.

**4.1 Standard Personalised**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A yellow sign with green letters  Description automatically generated | | | 133 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes or trailers | Motor bikes | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 70-72mm | 50mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10-12mm | 6mm | |
|  | |  |  | |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be 252mm ± 1.0mm in length and 98mm ± 1.0mm in height.

**4.2 Slim Personalised**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A yellow and green sign with numbers  Description automatically generated | | | 100 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes or trailers | Motor bikes | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 54 or 60mm | 50mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | 6mm | |
|  | |  |  | |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be 252mm ± 1.0mm in length and 98mm ± 1.0mm in height.

**4.3 Non-Standard Personalised Trailer**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A yellow and green sign with numbers  Description automatically generated | | 98 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
| Height of figure or letter | | 50mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 6mm | |
|  | |  | |

**4.4 Corporate Number Plates**

Personalised number plates in the corporate plate format may contain a background, logo and/or slogan or other promotion pictures or information deemed appropriate, in accordance with an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following specifications and design:

The height of the plate 133mm + 1.0mm and length of the plate 371mm + 1.0mm.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 5—Jubilee Number Plates

A limited series of number plates numbered 001J—999J and 001S—999S preceded by the J150 logo and has the words “SOUTH AUSTRALIA” printed under the numbers, were issued to commemorate South Australia’s 150th Jubilee. The plate is issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant and must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | Silver-White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Black: SOUTH AUSTRALIA

Jubilee Slogan (to the left of the characters) according to the copyright specifications

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

Class 6—Australian Grand Prix Number Plates

**6.1 Special Series**

A limited series of number plates numbered 1—199 preceded by the Grand Prix Logo, were issued to commemorate the Australian Formula 1 Grand Prix in Adelaide. The plate is issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant and must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate with a number and a flag  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| White Figures | Black Background |

Slogan White: SOUTH AUSTRALIA

Logo Green, Yellow, Black & White (to the left of the digits) according to the copyright specifications

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

**6.2 Standard Series**

A limited series of number plates numbered 200—9999 preceded by the Grand Prix Logo, was issued to commemorate the Australian Formula 1 Grand Prix in Adelaide. The plate is issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant and must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate with numbers and a flag  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Black: SOUTH AUSTRALIA

Logo Green, Yellow, Black & White (to the left of the digits) according to the copyright specifications

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

Class 7—Towtruck Number Plates

A Towtruck number plate must be issued to a Towtruck approved by the Registrar for use in the operation of the accident towing roster scheme. The number is preceded by the letters “ATT” and the plate must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A white rectangular sign with black text and numbers  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | Yellow Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Blue: SA ACCIDENT TOWTRUCK

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

Class 8—Government Vehicle Number Plates

Vehicles owned by the State of South Australia may be issued with a number plate or plates consisting of a combination of letters and figures, which conform to the following additional specifications and design (unless otherwise authorised):

**8.1.1 Government Vehicle or Trailer Number Plate (“S” 7 character set)**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A blue and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Blue: SA GOVERNMENT

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**8.1.2 Government Motor Bike (“S” 6 character set)**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 215 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A blue and white sign with numbers  Description automatically generated | 95 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Blue: SA GOVERNMENT

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

**8.1.3 Aerial Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A blue and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figure | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Blue: SA GOVERNMENT

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

The dimensions of an aerial mount plate must be 252 ± 1.0mm in length and 98 ± 1.0mm in width and are only available to vehicles granted registration under the Act.

**8.2 Government Vehicle Number Plate (remake only)**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with numbers and letters  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Blue: SA GOVERNMENT

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | Motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm | 6mm |
|  |  |  |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be 215 ± 1.0mm in length and 95 ± 1.0mm in width.

Class 9—Name Plates

A name plate must bear a number which consists of all letters issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must be of the type known as retroreflective metal or acrylic.

The size of the plate and height and width of every figure appearing on the plate are at the discretion of the Registrar.

Class 10—Custom Number Plates

A custom number plate must bear a number nominated by an applicant and approved by the Registrar, which may consist of letters or a combination of letters and figures and issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant authorising the applicant to display the number.

The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

| **Option** | **Letters & Figures (colour)** | **Background (colour)** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1 | Retroreflective White | Blue |
| 2 | Retroreflective White | Magenta |
| 3 | Retroreflective White | Red |
| 4 | Retroreflective White | Maroon |
| 5 | Retroreflective White | Green |
| 6 | Blue | Retroreflective White |
| 7 | Magenta | Retroreflective White |
| 8 | Red | Retroreflective White |
| 9 | Maroon | Retroreflective White |
| 10 | Green | Retroreflective White |
| 11 | Black | Gold |
| 12 | Black | Silver |
| 13 | Gold | Black |
| 14 | Silver | Black |
| 15 | Black | Retroreflective White |
| 16 | Black | Retroreflective Lemon |
| 17 | Black | Retroreflective Yellow |
| 18 | Green | Retroreflective Lemon |
| 19 | Green | Retroreflective Yellow |
| 20 | Blue | Retroreflective Lemon |
| 21 | Blue | Retroreflective Yellow |
|  |  |  |

**10.1 Standard Custom**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A yellow and blue license plate  Description automatically generated | | 133 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes or trailers | Motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter 1 to 6 letters | | 77mm | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter for 1 to 6 letters | | 12mm | 6mm |
| Height or figure or letter 7 letters or 6 letters with space | | 70-72mm | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter for 7 letters or 6 letters with space | | 10-12mm | 6mm |
|  | |  |  |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be:

1 to 6 digits 215mm ± 1.0mm in length and 95mm ± 1.0mm in width.

7 digits 252mm ± 1.0mm in length and 98mm ± 1.0mm in width.

**10.2 Slim Custom**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A yellow sign with black letters  Description automatically generated | | 100 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor vehicles other than motor bikes | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 54mm or 60mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | |
|  | |  | |

**10.3 Square Two Line Custom**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 306 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed |  | | 150 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor vehicles other than motor bikes | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 54mm or 60mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | |
|  | |  | |

**10.4 Square Custom**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 306 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium Embossed | A close-up of a license plate  Description automatically generated | | 150 ± 1.0mm |
|  |  |
|  | | Motor vehicle other than motor bikes | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 54mm or 60mm | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | |
|  | |  | |

The dimensions of a motor bike plate must be:

1 to 6 digits 215mm ± 1.0mm in length and 95mm ± 1.0mm in width.

7 digits 252mm ± 1.0mm in length and 98mm ± 1.0mm in width.

**10.5 Corporate Number Plates**

Custom number plates in the corporate plate format may contain a background, logo and/or slogan or other promotional pictures or information deemed appropriate, in accordance with an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following specifications and design:

371mm + 1.0mm in length and 133mm + 1.0mm in height

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of Figure or Letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 11—Taxi Plates

A taxi plate must be issued to taxis which are accredited by the *Passenger Transport Act 1994* as general purpose metropolitan taxis, standby taxis or “special vehicle licence” vehicles (wheelchair accessible vehicle). The number is preceded by the letters ‘TAXI’ and the plate must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**11.1 Standard Taxi Plate**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with black text  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan: SA South Australia. A Brilliant Blend

(according to the copyright specifications of SA TOURISM COMMISSION)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicle |
| Height of figure  Height of letter | 70mm  51mm |
| Width of every line in each figure  Width of every line in each letter | 10mm  6mm |
|  |  |

**11.2 Standby/Access Taxi Plate**

Standby taxi plates and “special vehicle licence” vehicle (wheelchair accessible vehicle) plates (accredited by the *Passenger Transport Act 1994*) may have letters “TAXI” displayed with white letters on a black background.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A license plate with numbers and letters  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Figures  Retroreflective White Letters on a Black  60 x 120mm Background | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan: SA South Australia. A Brilliant Blend

(according to the copyright specifications of SA TOURISM COMMISSION)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicle |
| Height of figure  Height of letter | 70mm  51mm |
| Width of every line in each figure  Width of every line in each letter | 10mm  6mm |
|  |  |

Class 12—Chauffeured Vehicle Plates

A Chauffeured Vehicle number plate must bear a number consisting of a combination of figures and letters and be issued to vehicles and bikes which are accredited to operate for hire under the *Passenger Transport Act 1994*. These plates must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**12.1 Standard**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Border with White Slogan: CHAUFFEURED VEHICLE (above plate number) and SOUTH AUSTRALIA (below plate number)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 70-77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10-12mm |
|  |  |

**12.2 Square**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 306 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 150 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Border with White Slogan: CHAUFFEURED VEHICLE (above plate number) and SOUTH AUSTRALIA (below plate number)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**12.3 Motor Bike**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Blue Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Border with White Slogan: CHAUFFEURED VEHICLE (above plate number) and SOUTH AUSTRALIA (below plate number)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Bikes |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

Class 13—Consular Corps Plates

Consular Corps number plates may only be issued to an accredited Diplomatic Officer or accredited Consular Officer de carriere, who is a national of a country which he or she represents and who resides in this State, or to an Honorary Consul accredited by the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, who also resides in this State. The plates must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| White Letters & Figures | Black Background |

Slogan White: SA CONSULAR CORPS

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

Class 15—Premium Number Plates

A premium plate must bear a number consisting of two letters, three figures followed by a further letter and may be issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**15.1 Front**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white rectangular sign with a number  Description automatically generated  A black rectangular sign with white text  Description automatically generated | | 83 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  OR  Retroreflective White Letters & Figures  OR  Opaque White Letters & Figures (discontinued) | White Retroreflective Background  OR  Black Background |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 53mm—54mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 8mm—10mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**15.1a Rear**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A black rectangular sign with white text  Description automatically generatedA black and white rectangular sign with a number  Description automatically generated | | 106 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  OR  Retroreflective White Letters & Figures  OR  Opaque White Letters & Figures (discontinued) | White Retroreflective Background  OR  Black Background |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 70mm—75mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm—12mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**15.2 Front**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A white rectangular sign with black letters and numbers  Description automatically generated | | 100 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 60mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**15.2a Rear**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 306 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A white sign with black letters  Description automatically generated | | 150 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 60mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**15.3 Front and Rear Square**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | 306 ± 1.0mm | |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A white sign with black letters  Description automatically generated | | 150 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |
|  | | Motor Vehicles other than motor bikes | | |
| Height of figure or letter | | 54-62mm | | |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | | 10mm | | |
|  | |  | | |

**15.4 Corporate Number Plates**

Premium number plates in the corporate plate format may contain a background, logo and/or slogan or other promotional pictures or information deemed appropriate, in accordance with an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must conform to the following specifications and design:

371mm + 1.0mm in length and 133mm + 1.0mm in height

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 16—Bike Rack Number Plates

A Bike Rack plate must bear the number allotted to the vehicle to which the bike rack is attached and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**16.1 SA Better By Bike** (discontinued)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan: SA BETTER BY BIKE

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

**16.2 SA Cycle instead**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 252 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white license plate  Description automatically generated | 98 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan: SA Cycle instead and logo, as endorsed by the Registrar

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

Class 17—Centenary of Federation Number Plates

**17.1 Centenary Limited Series Number Plates**

A limited series of number plates numbered 1901 CF—2001 CF, with the Centenary of Federation logo between the letters and figures, were issued to commemorate the Centenary of Federation. The plate is issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant and must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | l | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| White Letters & Figures | Black Background |

**Grey watermark of Rotunda in background**

Slogan White: *SA—Centenary of Federation*

Centenary of Federation Logo (between the numbers and the letters) according to the registered trademark owned by the Commonwealth.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

**17.2 Centenary Vogue Series Number Plates**

A limited series of number plates numbered 000C-999C and 000F-999F with the Centenary of Federation logo between the letters and figures, were issued to commemorate the Centenary of Federation. The plate is issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant and must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A close-up of a badge  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| White Letters & Figures | Yellow, Red, Green, Blue Retroreflective Background |

Slogan White: *SA—Centenary of Federation*

Centenary of Federation Logo (between the numbers and the letters) according to the registered trademark owned by the Commonwealth.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 60mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 18—Country Taxi Plates

A Country Taxi Plate must be issued to taxis which have country taxi accreditation under the *Passenger Transport Act 1994*. The number is preceded by the letters ‘TAXI’ and the plate must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A yellow license plate with black text and a black circle  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | Lemon Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Red: SOUTH AUSTRALIA (above plate number)

COUNTRY TAXI (below plate number)

Black State Badge (Piping Shrike) (between the word TAXI and figures).

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure | 70mm |
| Height of letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure | 10mm |
| Width of every line in each letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

Class 19—SA—Heavy Vehicle

A SA Heavy Vehicle Plate may be issued to a vehicle with a mass or GVM over 4.5 tonnes. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**19.1 Standard**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A white sign with black numbers  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Black: SA—HEAVY VEHICLE

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

**19.2 Trailer**

A SA Heavy Trailer Plate may be issued to a vehicle with a mass or GTM over 4.5 tonnes. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 371 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | A white sign with black numbers  Description automatically generated | 133 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Slogan Black: SA—HEAVY VEHICLE

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

Class 20—Euro Number Plates

A Euro plate must bear a number consisting of the letter S followed by two letters, two figures followed by a further letter, with a blue sash on the left of the plate and the State Coat of Arms of South Australia appearing between the letter S and the first two letters, and may be issued under an agreement between the Registrar and the applicant. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 522 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Steel/Aluminium  Embossed | A black and white sign with a black border  Description automatically generated | 113.6 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures  Logo—Sturt Desert Pea | White Retroreflective Background |

Blue Sash on the left of the plate with the characters “SA” screen printed in white with the S printed directly above the A

The State Coat of Arms of South Australia (between the “S” and the first two letters) as endorsed by the Department of the Premier and Cabinet’s Protocol Branch.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 75.5mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 10mm |
|  |  |

Class 21—National Heavy Vehicle Plate

A National Heavy Vehicle Plate may be issued to a vehicle with a mass or GVM over 4.5 tonnes. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

**21.1 Standard**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 372 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | NHV Plate Approved Artwork Final Hi Res | 134 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background  Containing a Directional Security Mark (Kangaroo in circle) |

Sash Colour Blue with White slogan and logo—National Heavy Vehicle

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

**21.2 Trailer**

A Heavy Trailer Vehicle Plate may be issued to a vehicle with a mass or GTM over 4.5 tonnes. The plate must be of the type known as metal embossed and must conform to the following additional specifications and design

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 372 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | NHV Plate Approved Artwork Final Hi Res | 134 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background  Containing a Directional Security Mark (Kangaroo in circle) |

Sash Colour Blue with White slogan and logo—National Heavy Vehicle

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 77mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 12mm |
|  |  |

**21.3 Bike Rack**

A bike rack plate issued for a heavy vehicle or heavy trailer with a mass or GVM/GTM over 4.5 tonnes must bear the number allotted to the vehicle to which the bike rack is attached and must conform to the following additional specifications and design:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | 254 ± 1.0mm |  |
| Aluminium  Embossed | NHV Plate Approved Artwork Final Hi Res | 100 ± 1.0mm |
| Black Letters & Figures | White Retroreflective Background |

Sash Colour Blue with White slogan and logo—National Heavy Vehicle

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Motor Vehicles |
| Height of figure or letter | 50mm |
| Width of every line in each figure or letter | 6mm |
|  |  |

General specifications and design

1. The dimensions of the letters or words ‘SA’, ‘SOUTH AUSTRALIA’, ‘THE FESTIVAL STATE’ or any other slogan approved by the Registrar whether preceding the number or appearing in a central position above or below the registration number on which they are permitted, unless otherwise prescribed, must be as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Motor Bikes  (except Class 12) | Motor Bikes  Class 12 | All Other  Classes |
| Height of figure or letter | 10mm | 8mm | 8-20mm |
| Width of every line in all parts thereof | 2mm | 1-2mm | 1-3mm |
|  |  |  |  |

(Except Corporate Number Plates which may vary at the discretion of the Registrar).

2. The dimensions of the State Badge (Piping Shrike) appearing on the number plates on which they are permitted, must be as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Class 3 | Class 4 | Class 4 Motor Bike |
| Diameter | 24-30mm | 50mm | 27mm |
|  |  |  |  |

3. The dimensions of the slogan “SA Cycle instead” appearing on the Bike Rack number plate must be as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | Class 16 |
| Height of figure or letter | 13mm |
| Width of every line in all parts thereof | 2mm |
|  |  |

4. A number plate will be taken to comply with the requirements of this notice relating to the size of the plate and the size of letters and figures on the plate if the size of the plate or of any figure or letter on the plate:

(a) does not exceed the size prescribed by this notice by more than 1.0mm; or

(b) is not more than 1.0mm less than the size prescribed by this notice.

5. Notwithstanding the prescribed design and specifications for number plates, a number plate (other than a trailer or bike rack plate) may bear a plate and/or label that complies with the relevant Australian Standard, if the vehicle to which the number plate is affixed, is equipped to be Electric, Hydrogen or uses LP Gas/Natural Gas (as detailed in the *Road Traffic (Light Vehicle Standards) Rules 2018* or the Heavy Vehicle (Vehicle Standards) National Regulation (as applicable). However, the plate and label on the number plate must be placed in such a position so as not to obscure any letter, figure, logo or slogan appearing on the number plate.

Transitional Provision

A number plate that was manufactured before the date of this notice will be taken to comply with this notice if it complies with the notice under Section 47A of the Act published in the *Gazette* on Thursday, 16 December 2021 (pages 4489-4505).

Schedule 3

*Classes of Number Plates which may be Displayed Pursuant to   
an Agreement under Section 47A(4) of the Act*

Class 1 – Numeric

Class 2 – Alpha Numeric (Non-slogan)

Class 3 – Slogan

Class 4 – Personalised

Class 5 – Jubilee

Class 6 – Australian Grand Prix

Class 9 – Name Plates

Class 10 – Custom

Class 15 – Premium

Class 17 – Centenary of Federation

Class 20 – Euro

## National Parks and Wildlife Act 1972

*Dhilba Guuranda-Innes National Park and Yorke Peninsula Parks Management Plan 2023*

I, Susan Close, Minister for Climate, Environment and Water, hereby give notice under the provisions of Section 38 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1972* that, on 31 May 2023, I adopted a plan of management for the Dhilba Guuranda-Innes National Park, Bird Islands Conservation Park, Carribie Conservation Park, Leven Beach Conservation Park, Minlacowie Conservation Park, Point Davenport Conservation Park, Ramsay Conservation Park, Thidna Conservation Park, Warrenben Conservation Park, Althorpe Islands Conservation Park, Goose Island Conservation Park and Troubridge Island Conservation Park.

Copies of the plan may be obtained from:

• <https://www.environment.sa.gov.au/topics/park-management/statewide-park-strategies/park-management-plans>

• Department for Environment and Water Customer Service Centre, ground floor, 81-95 Waymouth Street, Adelaide SA 5000

• Dhilba Guuranda-Innes National Park Visitor Centre, Stenhouse Bay Road, Stenhouse Bay SA 5577

• Yorke and Mid North Region National Parks and Wildlife Office, 155 Main North Road, Clare SA 5453

Dated: 31 May 2023

Hon Susan Close MP

Minister for Climate, Environment and Water

## Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000

*Suspension of Petroleum Retention Licences—PRLs 28, 29, 31, 111, 112, 114 and 115*

*Associated Activities Licences—Aals 195 and 280*

Pursuant to Section 90 of the *Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000*, notice is hereby given that the abovementioned Licences have been suspended for the period from 20 April 2023 to 19 October 2023 inclusive, pursuant to delegated powers dated 29 June 2018.

The expiry date of PRL 28 and AAL 195 is now determined to be 10 March 2024.

The expiry date of PRL 29 is now determined to be 10 April 2024.

The expiry date of PRL 31 is now determined to be 8 July 2024.

The expiry date of PRLs 111, 112, 114 and 115 and AAL 280 is now determined to be 18 December 2025.

Dated: 13 July 2023

Nick Panagopoulos

A/Executive Director

Energy Resources Division

Department for Energy and Mining

Delegate of the Minister for Energy and Mining

Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000

*Suspension of Petroleum Retention Licences—  
PRLs 73, 76, 77, 78, 79, 80, 81, 82, 83, 84, 105, 106, 108, 109, 110, 116 and 120*

*Associated Activities Licence—AAL 206*

Pursuant to Section 90 of the *Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000*, notice is hereby given that the abovementioned Licences have been suspended for the periods indicated below, pursuant to delegated powers dated 29 June 2018.

PRLs 73, 83, 105, 106, 116 and AAL 206 for the period from 8 May 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive;

PRLs 76 and 77 for the period from 29 August 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive;

PRLs 78, 79 and 80 for the period from 8 March 2023 to 7 September 2023 inclusive;

PRLs 81, 82 and 84 for the period from 11 May 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive;

PRL 108 for the period from 19 May 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive;

PRLs 109 and 110 for the period from 12 May 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive; and

PRL 120 for the period from 20 August 2023 to 7 November 2023 inclusive.

• PRLs 73, 83, 105, 116 and AAL 206 will now expire on 10 November 2027.

• PRLs 76 and 77 will now expire on 21 January 2024.

• PRLs 78, 79 and 80 will now expire on 23 October 2025.

• PRLs 81, 82 will now expire on 8 November 2025.

• PRL 106 will now expire on 10 November 2026.

• PRL 108 will now expire on 29 October 2028.

• PRLs 109 and 110 will now expire on 5 November 2028.

• PRL 120 will now expire on 12 February 2024.

Dated: 17 July 2023

Nick Panagopoulos

A/Executive Director

Energy Resources Division

Department for Energy and Mining

Delegate of the Minister for Energy and Mining

Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000

*Suspension of Petroleum Retention Licences—  
PRLs 191, 192, 193, 194, 196, 197, 198, 199, 200, 203, 204, 205 and 206*

Pursuant to Section 90 of the *Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000*, notice is hereby given that the abovementioned Licences have been suspended for the period from 7 March 2023 to 6 September 2023 inclusive, pursuant to delegated powers dated 29 June 2018.

The expiry date of PRLs 191, 192, 193, 194, 196, 197, 199, 200, 203, 204, 205 and 206 is now determined to be 9 April 2028.

The expiry date of PRL 198 is now determined to be 10 April 2026.

Dated: 17 July 2023

Nick Panagopoulos

A/Executive Director

Energy Resources Division

Department for Energy and Mining

Delegate of the Minister for Energy and Mining

Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000

*Suspension of Petroleum Retention Licences—  
PRLs 210, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219 and 220*

Pursuant to Section 90 of the *Petroleum and Geothermal Energy Act 2000*, notice is hereby given that the abovementioned Licences have been suspended for the period from 6 May 2023 to 5 November 2023 inclusive, pursuant to delegated powers dated 29 June 2018.

The expiry date of PRLs 210, 212, 213, 214, 215, 216, 217, 218, 219 and 220 is now determined to be 25 April 2026.

Dated: 12 July 2023

Nick Panagopoulos

A/Executive Director

Energy Resources Division

Department for Energy and Mining

Delegate of the Minister for Energy and Mining

## Planning, Development and Infrastructure Act 2016

Section 76

*Amendment to the Planning and Design Code*

*Preamble*

It is necessary to amend the Planning and Design Code (the Code) in operation at 29 June 2023 (Version 2023.9) in order to make the following minor or operational amendments:

• to correct errors relating to:

◦ the misapplication of the Local Heritage Place Overlay over a property in Kingscote, Kangaroo Island.

◦ the misalignment of zone boundary to allotment cadastre in respect to a property in Stirling.

◦ the misapplication of the State Heritage Place Overlay and State Heritage items to adjacent properties in several locations in Adelaide.

◦ a policy anomaly and inconsistency in the Housing Renewal—General Development Policies.

• to remove irrelevant material relating to:

◦ the misapplication of the State Heritage Place Overlay following land division in relation to properties in Adelaide and Mintaro.

◦ the misapplication of various zones, overlays and Technical and Numeric Variations to multiple properties in the vicinity of Prospect Road.

◦ the misapplication of the Local Heritage Place Overlay following land division in relation to a property at Tanunda.

• to remove State Heritage Places from the Code that are no longer on the South Australian Heritage Register

• to correct a Maximum Building Height (metres) Technical and Numeric Variation policy inconsistency within the Rural Shack Settlement Zone and Waterfront Neighbourhood Zone within Mid Murray Council Area.

1. Pursuant to Section 76 of the *Planning, Development and Infrastructure Act 2016* (the Act), I hereby amend the Code in order to make the following minor or operational amendments as follows:

a. Amend the spatial layer of the Local Heritage Place Overlay so that it:

i. does not apply to 3 Telegraph Road, Kingscote (Lot 100, CT5896/924)

ii. applies instead to 2 Telegraph Road, Kingscote (Lot 1003, CT5302/674) and is linked to Heritage ID 20520 (Former Carnarvon House (Island Resort)).

and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect these changes.

b. In Part 11—Heritage Places—Local Heritage Places, in the section applicable to Kangaroo Island, amend the table of Local Heritage Places by replacing the words ‘Telegraph Terrace KINGSCOTE’ with the words ‘2 Telegraph Road KINGSCOTE’.

c. Spatially apply the Suburban Neighbourhood Zone in place of the Rural Neighbourhood Zone that partially exists on Lot 51, D91972, Stirling (Certificate of Title CT 6116/840).

d. Spatially remove the Adelaide Hills Subzone from where it partially exists on Lot 51, D91972, Stirling (Certificate of Title CT 6116/840).

e. Spatially apply the following Overlays to the whole of Lot 51, D91972, Stirling (Certificate of Title CT 6116/840)

i. Affordable Housing Overlay

ii. Stormwater Management Overlay

iii. Urban Tree Canopy Overlay.

f. Spatially apply the following Technical and Numeric Variations (TNVs) to the whole of Lot 51, D91972, Stirling (Certificate of Title CT 6116/840):

i. Maximum Building Height (Metres)—Maximum building height is 8m

ii. Maximum Building Height (Levels)—Maximum building height is 2 levels

iii. Minimum Frontage—Minimum frontage for a detached dwelling is 12m; semi-detached dwelling is 10m; row dwelling is 7m; group dwelling is 15m; residential flat building is 15m

iv. Minimum Site Area—Minimum site area for a detached dwelling is 500sqm; semi-detached dwelling is 450sqm; row dwelling is 300sqm; group dwelling is 500sqm; residential flat building is 300sqm.

g. Spatially remove the following Technical and Numeric Variations (TNVs) where it partially exists on Lot 51, D91972 (Certificate of Title CT 6116/840):

i. Minimum Site Area—Minimum site area is 2,000sqm.

h. Amend the spatial layer of the State Heritage Place Overlay in Adelaide so that:

i. it is not applied over the allotment shaded blue in the map in Attachment A

ii. it is applied over the entire allotment bounded by the red line in the map in Attachment A

and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect these changes.

i. Amend the spatial layer of the State Heritage Place Overlay so that it is not applied over the following properties:

i. 61-65 Hyde Street, Adelaide (Lot 1, CT5541/124)

ii. 115-117 Pirie Street, Adelaide (Lot 4, CT5272/315)

iii. 119 Pirie Street, Adelaide (Lot 3, CT/5271/482)

and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect these changes.

j. In the area of Prospect Road, amend the spatial layers of the Code in accordance with Attachment B.

k. In Part 4, amend the Assessment Provisions (AP) of the Housing Renewal—General Development Policies by:

i. replacing DTS/DPF 17.4 with the following:

*DTS/DPF 17.4*

*Where on-street parking is available abutting the site’s street frontage, on-street parking is retained in accordance with the following requirements:*

*(a) minimum 0.33 on-street spaces per dwelling on the site (rounded up to the nearest whole number)*

*(b) minimum car park length of 5.4m where a vehicle can enter or exit a space directly*

*(c) minimum carpark length of 6m for an intermediate space located between two other parking spaces or to an end obstruction where the parking is indented.*

ii. replacing DTS/DPF 17.5 with the following:

*DTS/DPF 17.5*

*Driveways that service more than 1 dwelling or a dwelling on a battle-axe site:*

*(a) have a minimum width of 3m*

*(b) for driveways servicing more than 3 dwellings:*

*(i) have a width of 5.5m or more and a length of 6m or more at the kerb of the primary street*

*(ii) where the driveway length exceeds 30m, incorporate a passing point at least every 30 metres with a minimum width of 5.5m and a minimum length of 6m.*

iii. replacing DTS/DPF 17.3 with the following:

*DTS/DPF 17.3*

*Driveways are designed and sited so that:*

*(a) the gradient of the driveway does not exceed a grade of 1 in 4 and includes transitions to ensure a maximum grade change of 12.5% (1 in 8) for summit changes, and 15% (1 in 6.7) for sag changes, in accordance with AS 2890.1:2004 to prevent vehicles bottoming or scraping*

*A diagram of a road

Description automatically generated(b) the centreline of the driveway has an angle of no less than 70 degrees and no more than 110 degrees from the street boundary to which it takes its access as shown in the following diagram:*

*(c) if located to provide access from an alley, lane or right of way—the alley, land or right or way is at least 6.2m wide along the boundary of the allotment/site.*

l. Amend the spatial layer of the State Heritage Places Overlay, including links to Heritage ID 1698—‘Thebarton Police Barracks Complex’ so that they do not apply to the following allotments:

i. Lot 13 in D85638, CR6166/588

ii. Lot 80 in D 56872, CR 5999/489

and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect these changes.

m. amend the spatial layers of the Code by unlinking State Heritage Place—Railway Bridge over River Torrens—Heritage ID 1696 from the following allotments:

i. Lot 13 in D85638, CR6166/588

ii. Lot 14, in D85638, CR6112/473

iii. Lot 17, in D86067, CR6144/507.

n. Amend the spatial layers of the Code by unlinking State Heritage Place—Former Powder Magazine and Surrounding Walls, Old Adelaide Gaol—Heritage ID 1694 from Section 1203, in H105100, CR 5760/638.

o. Amend the spatial layer of the State Heritage Place Overlay so that it does not apply to 76 Burra Street, Mintaro (Lot 101, D92550 in CT6126/432) and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect this change.

p. Amend the spatial layer of the State Heritage Place Overlay so that it does not apply to 39 Jetty Road, Normanville (Lot 91, F203978, CT5381/437) and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect this change.

q. In Part 11—Heritage Places—State Heritage Places, in the section applying to Yankalilla, amend the table of State Heritage Places by removing the following row:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 39 Jetty Road NORMANVILLE | Yankalilla Bay Homestead; Butterworth Beach House |  | 28151 |
|  |  |  |  |

r. Amend the spatial layer of the Local Heritage Place Overlay so that it does not apply to 101A Langmeil Road, Tanunda (Lot 302, D118519 in CT6235/923) and update the spatial layer of the Heritage Adjacency Overlay to reflect this change.

s. Within the area of the Mid Murray Council, amend the spatial layer of the Maximum Building Height (Metres) Technical and Numeric Variations (TNV) by replacing ‘Maximum building height is 7.5m’ wherever it appears within the following zones:

i. Rural Shack Settlement Zone

ii. Waterfront Neighbourhood Zone.

with ‘Maximum building height is 8.0m’

t. Within the area of the Mid Murray Council, amend the spatial layer of the Finished Ground and Floor Levels Technical and Numeric Variations (TNV) by replacing ‘Minimum finished floor level is 6.64m AHD’ wherever it appears within the following zones:

i. Rural Shack Settlement Zone

ii. Rural Settlement Zone.

with ‘Minimum finished floor level is 4.64m AHD’

u. In Part 13 of the Code—Table of Amendments, update the publication date, Code version number, amendment type and summary of amendments within the ‘Table of Planning and Design Code Amendments’ to reflect the amendments to the Code as described in this Notice.

2. Pursuant to Section 76(5)(a) of the Act, I further specify that the amendments to the Code as described in this Notice will take effect upon the date those amendments are published on the SA planning portal.

Dated: 18 July 2023

Sally Smith

Executive Director, Planning and Land Use Services

Department for Trade and Investment

Delegate of the Minister for Planning

A map of a building with a pool

Description automatically generatedAttachment A

Attachment B

Amend the Code by removing the spatial layers identified in Column A from the identified allotment(s) in corresponding Column B

| **Spatial Layer (Column A)** | **Identified Allotments (Column B)** |
| --- | --- |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Minimum Building Height (Levels)—3 levels  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—15m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—4 levels  • Minimum Primary Street Setback—0m | D3099A152—CT1477/199  D3099A48—CT5715/160  D3099A149—CT5720/19  D3099A148—CT5720/19 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—9m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—2 levels  • Minimum Frontage—a detached dwelling is 12m; semi-detached dwelling is 8m; row dwelling is 8m  • Minimum Site Area—a detached dwelling is 450sqm; semi-detached dwelling is 350sqm; row dwelling is 350sqm  • Minimum Side Boundary Setback—3m  Overlays:  • Character Area  • Stormwater Management  • Urban Tree Canopy | D1641A3—CT5783/719  S12800U7—CT5165/752 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—9m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—2 levels  • Minimum Frontage—a detached dwelling is 12m; semi-detached dwelling is 8m; row dwelling is 8m  • Minimum Site Area—a detached dwelling is 450sqm; semi-detached dwelling is 350sqm; row dwelling is 350sqm  • Minimum Side Boundary Setback—3m  • Site Coverage—50 per cent  Zone:  • Established Neighbourhood  Overlays:  • Character Area  • Stormwater Management  • Urban Tree Canopy | S6507UCP—CT5013/599  S2825UCP—CT5035/74 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Minimum Building Height (Levels)—1 levels  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—11.5m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—3 levels  • Minimum Primary Street Setback—3m  • Interface Height  Overlays:  • Affordable Housing  • Design  • Noise and Air Emissions | D1225A103—CT5838/527 |
| Overlays:  • Affordable Housing | D1225A154—CT5178/14 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—9m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—2 levels  • Minimum Frontage—a detached dwelling is 12m; semi-detached dwelling is 8m; row dwelling is 8m  • Minimum Site Area—a detached dwelling is 450sqm; semi-detached dwelling is 350sqm; row dwelling is 350sqm  • Minimum Side Boundary Setback—3m  • Site Coverage—50 per cent  Overlays:  • Character Area  • Stormwater Management  • Urban Tree Canopy | S1777UCP—CT5057/1  S1804UCP—CT5057/241 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Minimum Building Height (Levels)—1 levels  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—11.5m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—3 levels  • Minimum Primary Street Setback—3m | C27564FCP—CT6238/232 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Minimum Building Height (Levels)—3 levels  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—15m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—4 levels  • Minimum Primary Street Setback—0m | S11707UN3—CT5062/156  S11707UN4—CT5062/157  S11707UN5—CT5062/158  S11707UN6—CT5062/159 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Maximum Building Height (Metres)—9m  • Maximum Building Height (Levels)—2 levels  • Minimum Frontage—a detached dwelling is 10m; semi-detached dwelling is 7.5m; row dwelling is 7.5m; group dwelling is 15m; residential flat building is 15m  • Minimum Site Area—a detached dwelling is 350sqm; semi-detached dwelling is 300sqm; row dwelling is 300sqm; group dwelling is 300sqm; residential flat building is 300sqm  • Minimum Side Boundary Setback—3m  • Site Coverage—50 per cent  Overlays:  • Character Area  • Stormwater Management  • Urban Tree Canopy | H106100SE758—CT5715/699  H106100SE757—CT6118/253 |
| Technical and Numeric Variations:  • Interface Height  • Minimum Primary Street Setback—3m  Overlays:  • Design  • Noise and Air Emissions | D2379AL41—CT5636/144  D2379AL42—CT5104/596 |

Planning, Development and Infrastructure Act 2016

Section 76

*Amendment to the Planning and Design Code*

*Preamble*

It is necessary to amend the Planning and Design Code (the Code) in operation at 29 June 2023 (Version 2023.9) in order to make changes of form relating to the Code’s spatial layers and their relationship with land parcels. NOTE: There are no changes to the application of zone, subzone or overlay boundaries and their relationship with affected parcels or the intent of policy application as a result of this amendment.

1. Pursuant to Section 76 of the *Planning, Development and Infrastructure Act 2016* (the Act), I hereby amend the Code in order to make changes of form (without altering the effect of underlying policy), correct errors and make operational amendments as follows:

a. Undertake minor alterations to the geometry of the spatial layers and data in the Code to maintain the current relationship between the parcel boundaries and Code data as a result of the following:

i. New plans of division deposited in the Land Titles Office between 21 June 2023 and 11 July 2023 affecting the following spatial and data layers in the Code:

A. Zones and subzones

B. Technical and Numeric Variations

• Building Heights (Levels)

• Building Heights (Metres)

• Gradient Minimum Frontage

• Gradient Minimum Site Area

• Minimum Dwelling Allotment Size

• Minimum Frontage

• Minimum Site Area

• Minimum Primary Street Setback

• Minimum Side Boundary Setback

• Future Local Road Widening Setback

• Site Coverage

C. Overlays

• Affordable Housing

• Character Area

• Defence Aviation Area

• Dwelling Excision

• Environment and Food Production Area

• Future Local Road Widening

• Future Road Widening

• Hazards (Bushfire - High Risk)

• Hazards (Bushfire - Medium Risk)

• Hazards (Bushfire - General Risk)

• Hazards (Bushfire - Urban Interface)

• Hazards (Bushfire - Regional)

• Hazards (Bushfire - Outback)

• Heritage Adjacency

• Historic Area

• Limited Dwelling

• Limited Land Division

• Local Heritage Place

• Scenic Quality

• Significant Landscape Protection

• State Heritage Place

• Stormwater Management

• Urban Tree Canopy

ii. Improved spatial data for existing land parcels in the following locations (as described in Column A) that affect data layers in the Code (as shown in Column B):

| **Location (Column A)** | **Layers (Column B)** |
| --- | --- |
| A map of a city  Description automatically generated**Stanley Flat** | Zones  Technical and Numeric Variations   * Building Heights (Levels) * Building Heights (Metres) * Minimum Dwelling Allotment Size * Minimum Frontage * Minimum Site Area   Overlays   * Affordable Housing * Dwelling Excision * Hazards (Bushfire—High Risk) * Hazards (Bushfire—Medium Risk) * Hazards (Bushfire—General Risk) * Heritage Adjacency * Key Outback and Rural Routes * Limited Land Division * Local Heritage Place * State Heritage Place |
| A map of a city  Description automatically generated**D48692—Younghusband** | Zones  Technical and Numeric Variations   * Building Heights (Metres) * Finished Ground and Floor Levels |
|  |  |

b. In Part 13 of the Code – Table of Amendments, update the publication date, Code version number, amendment type and summary of amendments within the ‘Table of Planning and Design Code Amendments’ to reflect the amendments to the Code as described in this Notice.

2. Pursuant to Section 76(5)(a) of the Act, I further specify that the amendments to the Code as described in this Notice will take effect upon the date those amendments are published on the SA planning portal.

Dated: 14 July 2023

Greg Van Gaans

Director, Land and Built Environment

Department for Trade and Investment

Delegate of the Minister for Planning

## Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

Section 34G

**NOTICE OF CONFIRMATION OF   
ROAD PROCESS ORDER**

*Road Opening and Closing*

*Rundle Road, Dequetteville Terrace, Hackney Road and Park Road*

*Adelaide and North Adelaide*

By Road Process Order made on 2 September 2021, the Minister for Infrastructure and Transport ordered that:

1. Portion of Allotment 116 in Deposited Plan 81642, portion of Allotment 6 in Filed Plan 41835, portion of Section 574 and 640, Hundred of Adelaide, portion of Allotment 1 and portion of the Allotment comprising Pieces 2 and 4 in Deposited Plan 111680, more particularly delineated and numbered ‘1’, ‘2’, ‘3’, ‘4’ and ‘5’ in Preliminary Plan 15/0034 be opened as road.

2. Portions of Rundle Road, situated adjacent to Dequetteville Terrace, more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’ and ‘B’ in Preliminary Plan 15/0034 be closed.

3. Vest in the Crown and add the whole of the land subject to closure lettered ‘A’ to the Allotment comprising Pieces 2 and 4 in Deposited Plan 111680, Hundred of Adelaide, being the whole of the land comprised in Crown Record Volume 6170 Folio 713.

4. Vest in the Crown and add the whole of the land subject to closure lettered ‘B’ to the Allotment comprising Pieces 3 and 5 in Deposited Plan 111680, Hundred of Adelaide, being the whole of the land comprised in Crown Record Volume 6170 Folio 714.

5. The following easements are to be granted over portions of the land subject to closure:

• Grant to the Minister for Transport, Infrastructure and Local Government an easement for drainage purposes over the land marked ‘D’ on Deposited Plan 121055.

• Grant to the Minister for Transport, Infrastructure and Local Government a right of way for access purposes over the land marked ‘F’ on Deposited Plan 121055.

On 2 September 2021 that order was confirmed by the Attorney-General conditionally upon the deposit by the Registrar-General of Deposited Plan 121055 being the authority for the new boundaries.

Pursuant to Section 34G of the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991*, NOTICE of the order referred to above and its confirmation is hereby given.

Dated: 20 July 2023

B. J. Slape

Surveyor-General

2015/17099/01

Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

Section 24

**NOTICE OF CONFIRMATION OF   
ROAD PROCESS ORDER**

*Road Closure—Public Road, Thrington*

By Road Process Order made on 8 June 2023, the Copper Coast Council ordered that:

1. Portion of the Public Road, Thrington, situated adjoining the northern boundaries of Sections 236 and 237, Hundred of Kadina, more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’ and ‘B’ in Preliminary Plan 23/0002 be closed.

2. Transfer the whole of the land subject to closure to Brenton Grant Koch in accordance with the Agreement for Transfer dated 29 May 2023 entered into between the Copper Coast Council and Brenton Grant Koch.

On 12 July 2023 that order was confirmed by the Minister for Planning conditionally upon the deposit by the Registrar-General of Deposited Plan 132412 being the authority for the new boundaries.

Pursuant to Section 24(5) of the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991*, NOTICE of the Order referred to above and its confirmation is hereby given.

Dated: 20 July 2023

B. J. Slape

Surveyor-General

2023/00936/01

Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

Section 24

**NOTICE OF CONFIRMATION OF   
ROAD PROCESS ORDER**

*Road Closure—Government Road, Renmark West*

By Road Process Order made on 20 March 2023, the Renmark Paringa Council ordered that:

1. Portion of Government Road, Renmark West, situated adjoining the eastern boundary of Allotment 11 in Deposited Plan 84351, Renmark Irrigation District, more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’ in Preliminary Plan 23/0004 be closed.

2. Transfer the whole of the land subject to closure to RnR Farms Pty Ltd (ACN: 602 340 107) in accordance with the Agreement for Transfer dated 17 March 2023 entered into between the Renmark Paringa Council and RnR Farms Pty Ltd (ACN: 602 340 107).

On 12 July 2023 that order was confirmed by the Minister for Planning conditionally upon the deposit by the Registrar-General of Deposited Plan 132438 being the authority for the new boundaries.

Pursuant to Section 24(5) of the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991*, NOTICE of the Order referred to above and its confirmation is hereby given.

Dated: 20 July 2023

B. J. Slape

Surveyor-General

2023/01423/01

Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

Section 24

**NOTICE OF CONFIRMATION OF   
ROAD PROCESS ORDER**

*Road Closure—Public Road and North/East Terrace, Wingfield*

By Road Process Order made on 23 February 2023, the City of Port Adelaide Enfield ordered that:

1. Portions of Public Road and North / East Terrace, Wingfield, situated adjoining Section 583, Hundred of Port Adelaide, more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’, ‘B’ and ‘C’ in Preliminary Plan 22/0009 be closed.

2. Issue a Certificate of Title to the City of Port Adelaide Enfield for the whole of the land subject to closure in accordance with the Application for Document of Title dated 23 February 2023.

3. The following easement is to be granted over portion of the land subject to closure:

• Grant a free and unrestricted right of way in favour of Allotments 220 and 221 in Deposited Plan 132142 over the land marked ‘C’ and ‘F’ in Deposited Plan 132142.

On 12 July 2023 that order was confirmed by the Minister for Planning conditionally upon the deposit by the Registrar-General of Deposited Plan 132142 being the authority for the new boundaries.

Pursuant to Section 24 of the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991*, NOTICE of the Order referred to above and its confirmation is hereby given.

Dated: 20 July 2023

B. J. Slape

Surveyor-General

2022/02848/01

Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

Sections 6 and 34

*Road Closure—Portion of Public Road, William Creek*

Notice is hereby given pursuant to the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991*, that the Minister for Planning proposes to make a Road Process Order to close and issue a Certificate of Title to the Outback Communities Authority, for Royal Flying Doctor Service purposes, portion of the Public Road, William Creek (leaving an 8.00 metre wide strip open), situated adjacent Oodnadatta Track and adjoining the western boundary of Allotment 9 in Deposited Plan 32887, Out of Hundreds (Warrina), more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’ on Preliminary Plan 23/0012.

A copy of the plan and a statement of persons affected are available for public inspection at the Office of the Surveyor-General at 83 Pirie Street, Adelaide during normal office hours. The Preliminary Plan can also be viewed at [http://www.sa.gov.au/roadsactproposals](https://www.sa.gov.au/topics/housing/planning-and-property/suburb-road-and-place-names/road-opening-and-closing-proposals).

Any application for easement or objection must set out the full name, address and details of the submission and must be fully supported by reasons. The application for easement or objection must be made in writing to the Surveyor General at GPO Box 1815, Adelaide SA 5001 or email [DTI.RoadOpeningClosing@sa.gov.au](mailto:DTI.RoadOpeningClosing@sa.gov.au) WITHIN 28 DAYS OF THIS NOTICE. The Minister for Planning will consider all submissions when determining the outcome of the proposal.

Dated: 20 July 2023

B. J. Slape

Surveyor-General

2023/04105/01

## South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984

Section 26

*Availability of Plans for Public Inspection*

*Notice by the Minister*

Pursuant to Section 26 of the *South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984*, I, the Minister to whom the administration of that Act has been committed, hereby designates the offices of the South Australian Motor Sport Board, Level 5, 182 Victoria Square Adelaide SA 5000, as the place at which may be inspected by members of the public plans of all works proposed to be carried out by the South Australian Motor Sport Board in relation to the event known as the ‘VAILO Adelaide 500’.

Dated: 10 July 2023

Hon Peter Bryden Malinauskas MP

Premier

South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984

Section 20(1)

*Declaration of Area, Period and Prescribed Works Period*

*Notice by the Minister*

Pursuant to Section 20(1) of the *South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984*, I, the Minister to whom the administration of that Act has been committed, in respect of the motor sport event promoted by the South Australian Motor Sport Board under the name ‘2023 VAILO Adelaide 500’, acting on the recommendation of the Board, declare:

• that the area delineated on the plan in the Schedule will be the declared area under the Act for the purposes of the event;

• that the period commencing on 22 November 2023 and ending on 26 November 2023 (both days inclusive) will be the declared period under the Act for the purposes of the event; and

• that the prescribed works period in respect of works necessary for the purpose of staging the VAILO Adelaide 500, be the period commencing on 28 August 2023 and concluding on 28 January 2024 inclusive.

Dated: 10 July 2023

Hon Peter Bryden Malinauskas MP

Premier

A map of a city

Description automatically generatedSchedule

## South Australian Motor Sport Regulations 2014

Regulation 11

*Permits etc. may be Subject to Conditions*

*Notice by the South Australian Motor Sport Board (SAMSB)*

*Conditions Imposed on Permits, Authorisations and Tickets*

*2023 VAILO Adelaide 500*

Pursuant to Regulation 11 of the *South Australian Motor Sport Regulations 2014* (SA), the Minister to whom the administration of the *South Australian Motor Sport Act 1984* (SA) (Act) has been committed hereby imposes the following conditions in respect of a permit, authorisation or ticket (collectively, Ticket) sold or granted by the SAMSB allowing entry to the motor sport event known as the VAILO Adelaide 500 (Event), in addition to any term stated or referred to in the Ticket.

Every Ticket allowing entry to the Event is subject to:

(a) these conditions, as amended by the SAMSB from time to time (displayed at Event entrances and available at [https://adelaide500.com.au](https://adelaide500.com.au/));

(b) the Act and regulations made under the Act;

(c) any applicable law, regulation and government direction, including but not limited to emergency declarations and directions related to the COVID-19 Pandemic; and

(d) any reasonable direction issued by SAMSB, its employees, officers, agents, professional advisers, or any person appointed as an authorised person pursuant to regulation 20 under the Act (Authorised Person), (collectively, Conditions).

Any person who, at any time, holds, purchases or otherwise acquires a Ticket (Patron) to enter the Event accepts and understands as binding the Conditions and any accompanying risks, obligations and responsibilities. It is each Patron’s responsibility to inform themselves of all the Conditions.

1. Motor Sport Activities are inherently dangerous recreational activities and there is significant risk of injury, disability or death.

If you do not wish to be exposed to such risks, then you should not attend at or participate in Motor Sport Activities.

WARNING: If you participate in these activities your rights to sue the supplier under the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* if you are killed or injured because the activities were not supplied with due care and skill or were not reasonably fit for their purpose, are excluded, restricted or modified in the way set out in or on this sign.

In exchange for being able to attend or participate in the Motor Sport Activities, you agree:

• to release the SAMSB, the Crown in the right of South Australia, Motorsport Australia (MA) and the Entities\* to the extent that any or all of them are providing Recreational Services from all liability for:

(a) your death;

(b) any physical or mental injury (including the aggravation, acceleration or recurrence of such an injury);

(c) the contraction, aggravation or acceleration of a disease including but not only COVID-19;

(d) the coming into existence, the aggravation, acceleration or recurrence of any other condition, circumstance, occurrence, activity, form of behaviour, course of conduct or state of affairs:

(i) that is or may be harmful or disadvantageous to you or the community; or

(ii) that may result in harm or disadvantage to you or the community,

(e) any claim for any costs and expenses you may incur as a consequence of any of the above; howsoever arising from your participation in or attendance at the Motor Sport Activities;

• to indemnify and hold harmless and keep indemnified SAMSB, the Crown in the Right of South Australia, MA and each of the Entities to the maximum extent permitted by law in respect of any Claim by any person; and

• to attend at or participate in the Motor Sport Activities at your own risk.

NOTE: The change to your rights, as set out in or on this sign, does not apply if your death or injury is due to reckless conduct on the supplier’s part. “Reckless Conduct” means conduct where the supplier of the recreational services is aware, or should reasonably have been aware, of a significant risk that the conduct could result in personal injury to another person and engages in the conduct despite the risk and without adequate justification. See Section 139A of the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010*.

\* “Entities” means event and competition organisers/promoters/managers, land and track owners/managers/administrators/lessees, MA affiliated clubs, state and territory governments and insured listed in MA public/product/professional indemnity insurance policies and each of their related bodies corporate (including their related bodies corporate) and each of their organs and agencies, officers/president/directors/executives, employees, servants, agents, partners, providers, members, competitors, drivers, co-drivers, navigators, officials, crew members, pit crew, delegates, licence holders, representatives, commissions, committees, advisers, trustees, councils, panels, shareholders, volunteers, officials, appointees, delegated bodies and sponsors.

2. At the Event, Patrons must not:

(a) post, stick or place any poster, placard, bill, banner, print, paper or any advertising material on any building, structure, fence or tree;

(b) promote any advertising or promotional material, samples of goods or services or any other matter or thing or otherwise engage in ambush marketing;

(c) disrupt, interrupt or behave in any manner that may disrupt or interrupt any official or employee or contractor of the SAMSB, or any race, event or activity;

(d) act or conduct oneself in such a way as to hinder, obstruct or interfere with a driver of any vehicle taking part in a race or to adversely affect the safety of the public;

(e) deliberately obstruct the view of any Patron seated in a seat in the immediate vicinity, or cause unreasonable inconvenience to any Patron, official or employee or contractor of the SAMSB, or interfere with the comfort of any Patron or their enjoyment of the Event;

(f) use racist, indecent or obscene language or threatening or insulting words or otherwise behave in a threatening, abusive, riotous, indecent or insulting manner;

(g) interfere with, obstruct or hinder the SAMSB or an Authorised Person in the exercise of their powers, functions or duties;

(h) ignite any flare or firework, explosive of smoke bomb;

(i) become intoxicated, use banned drugs or supply alcohol to minors;

(j) smoke in a designated ‘no smoking’ area; or (k) refuse to follow any reasonable direction issued by the SAMSB.

3. Patrons must not have in their possession at the Event, or bring into the Event any:

(a) alcoholic beverage (unless purchased at the Event);

(b) glass bottle or glass container (unless purchased at the Event);

(c) beverage container with the manufacturer’s seal broken (unless purchased at the Event);

(d) hard cased esky or ice box (cooler bags acceptable);

(e) chair, lounge, bench or stool, other than a folding chair or folding stool;

(f) clothing bearing any racist, indecent or obscene language or images, patch, insignia or logo (Colours);

(g) skateboards, rollerblades, bicycles or scooters including e-scooters

(h) prohibited or controlled weapon, firearm, or any dangerous goods;

(i) animal, other than an assistance dog;

(j) flare, firework, laser pointer, or distress signal; or

(k) item the possession of which does not have an ordinary and reasonable use by a Patron at the Event and which may be used to damage or deface property, buildings or any part of the area used for the Event (including without limitation any spray paint), disrupt or interrupt the Event, hinder, obstruct or interfere with any driver taking part in the Event, adversely affect public safety, excavate any part of the area used for the Event or erect any structure.

4. The SAMSB may, at any time, require a Patron to open for inspection any vehicle, bag, basket or other receptacle, or turn out their pockets. Patrons who fail to comply with such a request may be refused entry or directed to leave the Event.

5. The SAMSB may direct any Patron at any time at the Event to produce a valid Ticket.

6. At all times, Tickets remain the property of the SAMSB.

7. The SAMSB may set aside:

(a) certain areas as reserved areas;

(b) certain blocks of seats as reserved blocks of seats; and

(c) certain seats as reserved seats.

A person who is not the holder of a Ticket conferring an entitlement to:

(a) enter and remain in a reserved area; or

(b) occupy a seat in a reserved block of seats; or

(c) occupy a reserved seat, must not enter or remain in that area or occupy that seat.

8. Each Patron must keep his or her Ticket safe and in good condition, as the SAMSB is not obliged to replace any Ticket under any circumstances, including but not limited to loss or theft—however the SAMSB may, in its sole and absolute discretion, replace a Ticket which has been lost or stolen (and may charge a fee for that replacement).

9. Each Patron’s entry to the Event is not transferable. If a Patron is exiting the Event and seeks re-entry, the Patron must have scanned their valid Ticket for that day upon exiting to allow for said Ticket to be rescanned to regain entry on the same day.

10. Patrons holding a concession ticket must provide identification confirming concession status at the time of entry.

11. Unless otherwise authorised by the SAMSB, every child entering the Event must be accompanied by an adult Patron (18 years of age or over) at all times during attendance at the Event. The SAMSB or its representatives may require evidence of the child Patron’s age or make a reasonable assessment of the Patron’s age in which case SAMSB’s, or its representative’s assessment will be final and determinative. If the SAMSB (or its representative) assesses any child Patron to be older than the age applicable to the policy applicable to child entry, the SAMSB may:

(a) refuse entry or direct the Patron to leave the Event without refund; or

(b) direct the person to purchase a Ticket that is available to persons of that age.

Patrons who accompany children at the Event are responsible for the care, conduct and supervision of those children and must keep those children within sight at all times. Children may not be permitted to enter certain areas at the Event as determined or advised by the SAMSB in its absolute discretion.

12. The SAMSB reserves the right to add, withdraw or substitute any drivers, performers, activations, or activities including any concerts or other entertainment associated with the Event, vary programs, other conveniences and attractions and audience capacity from time to time.

13. The SAMSB will not be liable to any Patron for any loss or damage (including indirect or consequential loss or damage) suffered as a result of or arising from or in any way connected to cancellation, postponement or change to the Event (or any part of the Event).

14. The SAMSB will not be liable to any Patron for any loss or damage (including indirect or consequential loss or damage) to personal possessions. Patrons choosing to leave valuables unattended on the premises at the event, do so at their own risk.

15. The SAMSB will refund payments made by Patrons to the SAMSB for Tickets only if the entire Event is cancelled and cannot be rescheduled.

16. Patrons must not, without the written approval of the SAMSB:

(a) broadcast, telecast or transmit by any means whatsoever any sound or moving image of the Event or any part of the Event; or

(b) make any sound recording or any visual record or moving images of the Event or any part of the Event for profit or gain, from within or outside the Event area.

17. Patrons acknowledge that the SAMSB and third parties authorised by the SAMSB may make, create, store, record, transmit, reproduce or use recordings and images or any likenesses at or in relation to the Event (including, without limitation, of Patrons). Each Patron grants the SAMSB, and third parties authorised by it, permission to use any recordings, images or likenesses of the Patron in any media world-wide and for any purpose without identification, compensation or payment of any kind.

18. The SAMSB, its representatives, including any Authorised Person, may refuse entry to any Patron or direct any Patron to leave the Event. Any person who does not comply with the Conditions may be refused entry or directed to leave the Event.

19. Patrons acknowledge and agree that any part or parts of these Conditions that is illegal or unenforceable may be severed from these Conditions and the remaining part or parts of the Conditions continue in force.

20. A person who contravenes or fails to comply with these Conditions is subject to a maximum penalty of $1,250.

21. These Conditions are governed by, and are to be construed in accordance with, the law of the state of South Australia.

Dated: 10 July 2023

Hon Peter Bryden Malinauskas MP

Premier

## South Australian Skills Act 2008

*Part 4—Apprenticeships, Traineeships and Training Contracts*

Pursuant to the provision of the *South Australian Skills Act 2008*, the South Australian Skills Commission (SASC) gives notice that determines the following Trades or Declared Vocations in addition to the Gazette notices of:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1. 25 Sep 2008 | 2. 23 Oct 2008 | 3. 13 Nov 2008 | 4. 4 Dec 2008 | 5. 18 Dec 2008 | 6. 29 Jan 2009 |
| 7. 12 Feb 2009 | 8. 5 Mar 2009 | 9. 12 Mar 2009 | 10. 26 Mar 2009 | 11. 30 Apr 2009 | 12. 18 Jun 2009 |
| 13. 25 Jun 2009 | 14. 27 Aug 2009 | 15. 17 Sep 2009 | 16. 24 Sep 2009 | 17. 9 Oct 2009 | 18. 22 Oct 2009 |
| 19. 3 Dec 2009 | 20. 17 Dec 2009 | 21. 4 Feb 2010 | 22. 11 Feb 2010 | 23. 18 Feb 2010 | 24. 18 Mar 2010 |
| 25. 8 Apr 2010 | 26. 6 May 2010 | 27. 20 May 2010 | 28. 3 Jun 2010 | 29. 17 Jun 2010 | 30. 24 Jun 2010 |
| 31. 8 Jul 2010 | 32. 9 Sep 2010 | 33. 23 Sep 2010 | 34. 4 Nov 2010 | 35. 25 Nov 2010 | 36. 16 Dec 2010 |
| 37. 23 Dec 2010 | 38. 17 Mar 2011 | 39. 7 Apr 2011 | 40. 21 Apr 2011 | 41. 19 May 2011 | 42. 30 Jun 2011 |
| 43. 21 Jul 2011 | 44. 8 Sep 2011 | 45. 10 Nov 2011 | 46. 24 Nov 2011 | 47. 1 Dec 2011 | 48. 8 Dec 2011 |
| 49. 16 Dec 2011 | 50. 22 Dec 2011 | 51. 5 Jan 2012 | 52. 19 Jan 2012 | 53. 1 Mar 2012 | 54. 29 Mar 2012 |
| 55. 24 May 2012 | 56. 31 May 2012 | 57. 7 Jun 2012 | 58. 14 Jun 2012 | 59. 21 Jun 2012 | 60. 28 Jun 2012 |
| 61. 5 Jul 2012 | 62. 12 Jul 2012 | 63. 19 Jul 2012 | 64. 2 Aug 2012 | 65. 9 Aug 2012 | 66. 30 Aug 2012 |
| 67. 13 Sep 2012 | 68. 4 Oct 2012 | 69. 18 Oct 2012 | 70. 25 Oct 2012 | 71. 8 Nov 2012 | 72. 29 Nov 2012 |
| 73. 13 Dec 2012 | 74. 25 Jan 2013 | 75. 6 Feb 2013 | 76. 14 Feb 2013 | 77. 21 Feb 2013 | 78. 28 Feb 2013 |
| 79. 7 Mar 2013 | 80. 14 Mar 2013 | 81. 21 Mar 2013 | 82. 28 Mar 2013 | 83. 26 Apr 2013 | 84. 23 May 2013 |
| 85. 30 May 2013 | 86. 13 Jun 2013 | 87. 20 Jun 2013 | 88. 11 Jul 2013 | 89. 1 Aug 2013 | 90. 8 Aug 2013 |
| 91. 15 Aug 2013 | 92. 29 Aug 2013 | 93. 12 Jun 2014 | 94. 28 Aug 2014 | 95. 4 Sep 2014 | 96. 16 Oct 2014 |
| 97. 23 Oct 2014 | 98. 5 Feb 2015 | 99. 26 Mar 2015 | 100. 7 Apr 2015 | 101. 16 Apr 2015 | 102. 27 May 2015 |
| 103. 18 Jun 2015 | 104. 3 Dec 2015 | 105. 30 Jun 2016 | 106. 28 Jul 2016 | 107. 8 Sep 2016 | 108. 22 Sep 2016 |
| 109. 27 Oct 2016 | 110. 1 Dec 2016 | 111. 15 Dec 2016 | 112. 7 Mar 2017 | 113. 21 Mar 2017 | 114. 23 May 2017 |
| 115. 13 Jun 2017 | 116. 18 Jul 2017 | 117. 19 Sep 2017 | 118. 26 Sep 2017 | 119. 17 Oct 2017 | 120. 3 Jan 2018 |
| 121. 23 Jan 2018 | 122. 14 Mar 2018 | 123. 14 Jun 2018 | 124. 5 Jul 2018 | 125. 2 Aug 2018 | 126. 9 Aug 2018 |
| 127. 16 Aug 2018 | 128. 30 Aug 2018 | 129. 27 Sep 2018 | 130. 4 Oct 2018 | 131. 18 Oct 2018 | 132. 1 Nov 2018 |
| 133. 15 Nov 2018 | 134. 22 Nov 2018 | 135. 29 Nov 2018 | 136. 6 Dec 2018 | 137. 20 Dec 2018 | 138. 24 Jan 2019 |
| 139. 14 Feb 2019 | 140. 30 May 2019 | 141. 6 Jun 2019 | 142. 13 Jun 2019 | 143. 20 Jun 2019 | 144. 27 Jun 2019 |
| 145. 11 Jul 2019 | 146. 8 Aug 2019 | 147. 22 Aug 2019 | 148. 12 Sep 2019 | 149. 19 Sep 2019 | 150. 14 Nov 2019 |
| 151. 28 Nov 2019 | 152. 12 Dec 2019 | 153. 19 Dec 2019 | 154. 23 Jan 2020 | 155. 27 Feb 2020 | 156. 21 Apr 2020 |
| 157. 25 Jun 2020 | 158. 10 Sep 2020 | 159. 17 Sep 2020 | 160. 8 Oct 2020 | 161. 29 Oct 2020 | 162. 5 Nov 2020 |
| 163. 10 Dec 2020 | 164. 17 Dec 2020 | 165. 24 Dec 2020 | 166. 21 Jan 2021 | 167. 11 Feb 2021 | 168. 25 Feb 2021 |
| 169. 25 Mar 2021 | 170. 1 Apr 2021 | 171. 8 Apr 2021 | 172. 6 May 2021 | 173. 10 Jun 2021 | 174. 1 Jul 2021 |
| 175. 12 Aug 2021 | 176. 16 Sep 2021 | 177. 23 Sep 2021 | 178. 30 Sep 2021 | 179. 14 Oct 2021 | 180. 21 Oct 2021 |
| 181. 9 Nov 2021 | 182. 2 Dec 2021 | 183. 23 Dec 2021 | 184. 24 Feb 2022 | 185. 10 Mar 2022 | 186. 24 Mar 2022 |
| 187. 12 May 2022 | 188. 16 Jun 2022 | 189. 23 Jun 2022 | 190. 11 Aug 2022 | 191. 25 Aug 2022 | 192. 27 Oct 2022 |
| 193. 22 Dec 2022 | 194. 26 Jan 2023 | 195. 16 Feb 2023 | 196. 16 Mar 2023 | 197. 6 Jul 2023 | 198. 13 Jul 2023 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

Trades or Declared Vocations and required qualifications and training contract conditions for the Manufacturing and Engineering (MEM) training package/s

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **\*Trade/ #Declared Vocation/ Other Occupation** | **Qualification Code** | **Qualification Title** | **Nominal Term of Training Contract** | **Probationary Period** | **Supervision Level Rating** |
| Engineering Technician Level V # | MEM50822 | Diploma of Applied Technologies | 36 | 90 | High |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |

Dated: 13 July 2023

South Australian Skills Commission

## Voluntary Assisted Dying Regulations 2022

Regulations 4 to 11, 14, 15, 17 and 19

*Determination of Prescribed Forms*

I, Chris Picton, Minister for Health and Wellbeing, hereby determine:

• the First Assessment Report Form in Schedule 1 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 8 of the Regulations;

• the Consulting Assessment Report Form in Schedule 2 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 4 of the *Voluntary Assisted Dying Regulations 2022* (the Regulations);

• the Written Declaration in Schedule 3 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 11 of the Regulations;

• the Contact Person Appointment Form in Schedule 4 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 5 of the Regulations;

• the Final Review Form in Schedule 5 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 7 of the Regulations;

• the Application for Practitioner Administration Permit in Schedule 6 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 15 of the Regulations;

• the Application for Self Administration Permit in Schedule 7 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 14 of the Regulations;

• the Voluntary Assisted Dying Permit in Schedule 8 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 17 of the Regulations;

• the Labelling Requirements for Voluntary Assisted Dying Substance in Schedule 9 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 19 of the Regulations.

• the Voluntary Assisted Dying Substance Dispensing Form in Schedule 10 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 9 of the Regulations;

• the Coordinating Medical Practitioner Administration Form in Schedule 11 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 6 of the Regulations; and

• the Voluntary Assisted Dying Substance Disposal Form in Schedule 12 as the prescribed form for the purposes of Regulation 10 of the Regulations.

Dated: 10 July 2023

Hon Chris Picton MP

Minister for Health and Wellbeing

A form with green text and green text

Description automatically generatedSchedule 1

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A white background with black text

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A white paper with black text

Description automatically generated

A paper with text and a question mark

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a form

Description automatically generated

A form with text and a green text

Description automatically generatedSchedule 2

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A questionnaire with many boxes

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a survey

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a computer

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a medical form

Description automatically generated

A paper with text and a box

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a questionnaire

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a document

Description automatically generated

A document with text and a green text

Description automatically generatedSchedule 3

A paper with text on it

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a computer

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a document

Description automatically generated

A form with text and images

Description automatically generatedSchedule 4

A paper with text on it

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a contact form

Description automatically generated

A white paper with black text

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generatedSchedule 5

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A document with text and a signature

Description automatically generated

A form with text and words

Description automatically generatedSchedule 6

A screenshot of a contact form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a document

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generatedSchedule 7

A screenshot of a contact form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a document

Description automatically generatedSchedule 8

A document with text and images

Description automatically generated

Schedule 9

**Labeling Statement for the Voluntary Assisted Dying Substance**

|  |
| --- |
| **WARNING: IF INGESTED THIS MEDICINE WILL CAUSE DEATH** |

This medicine has been supplied in accordance with the *Voluntary Assisted Dying Act* *2021* (SA), as authorised by the Voluntary Assisted Dying Permit issued by the Chief Executive of SA Health.

Only persons named on the Voluntary Assisted Dying permit are permitted to possess and/or administer this medication within South Australia.

This medication has been prescribed for the purposes of causing death.

Administration of this medication will result in death.

This medication must be stored in a locked box. The locked box must constructed of steel, must not be easily penetrable and must be of sturdy construction.

Any unused or remaining medication must be returned, by the person to whom it was dispensed or the relevant contact person, to a pharmacist at the SA Voluntary Assisted Dying Pharmacy Service.

**SA Voluntary Assisted Dying Pharmacy Service**

Repat Health Precinct Pharmacy

Daws Road, Daws Park SA 5041

7326 1746

A form with text and a green text

Description automatically generatedSchedule 10

A white paper with black lines

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a document

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generatedSchedule 11

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A white paper with black text

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generatedSchedule 12

A close-up of a form

Description automatically generated

A screenshot of a medical form

Description automatically generated

# Local Government Instruments

## City of Marion

Local Government Act 1999

*Adoption of Community Land Management Plans*

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 197(3) of the *Local Government Act 1999* that the City of Marion, at its meeting held on 13 June 2023, resolved to adopt six new Community Land Management Plans, and effect a minor amendment to the ‘Marion Arena Community Land Management Plan’. The six new Community Land Management Plans are:

Community Land Management Plan: Leased Facilities

Community Land Management Plan: Sporting Facilities

Community Land Management Plan: Wetlands

Community Land Management Plan: Coastal and Nature Conservation

Community Land Management Plan: Reserves and Open Space

Community Land Management Plan: Operational and Other Community Land

Pursuant to Section 198(4) of the *Local Government Act 1999* Council resolved to revoke the following Community Land Management Plans which the new Community Land Management Plans replace:

Community Land Management Plan 1: Operating Assets

Community Land Management Plan 2: Commercial

Community Land Management Plan 3: Major Community Facilities

Community Land Management Plan 4: General Community Facilities

Community Land Management Plan 5: Minor Community Facility

Community Land Management Plan 6: Principal Sporting or Recreational Facilities

Community Land Management Plan 7: General Sporting or Recreational Facilities

Community Land Management Plan 8: Minor Sporting or Recreational Facilities

Community Land Management Plan 9: Principal Reserves

Community Land Management Plan 10: General Reserves

A copy of the new Community Land Management Plans may be viewed by visiting Council’s website [www.marion.sa.gov.au](https://www.marion.sa.gov.au/).

Dated: 14 June 2023

T. Harrison

Chief Executive Officer

## City of Mitcham

*Adoption of Valuations and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is hereby given that at a meeting of the Council held on 11 July 2023, the Council resolved for the financial year commencing 1 July 2023 as follows:

*Adoption of Assessment*

To adopt the capital valuations made by the Valuer-General for the Council area, being $28,808,330,460 in relation to the whole area of the Council (of which $27,245,752,342 represents rateable land).

*Declaration of Differential General Rates*

To declare differential general rates, as follows:

(a) 0.221110 cents in the dollar on the capital value of rateable land of Residential, Primary Production and Other land;

(b) 0.523478 cents in the dollar on the capital value of rateable land of Commercial-Shop, Commercial—Office, Commercial—Other, Industrial—Light, Industrial—Other and Vacant land uses; and

(c) To fix a minimum amount payable by way of the general rates of $1,275.00.

*Declaration of Landscape Levy*

To declare a separate rate of 0.007635 cents in the dollar on the capital value of rateable land in the Council area within the Green Adelaide Board area.

Dated: 12 July 2023

M. Pears

Chief Executive Officer

## Rural City of Murray Bridge

*Adoption of Valuations and Declaration of Rates 2023-2024*

Notice is hereby given that the Rural City of Murray Bridge at a meeting held on 10 July 2023, resolved:

*Adoption of Annual Business Plan and Budget 2023-2024*

That pursuant to Sections 123(6) and (7) of the *Local Government Act 1999* and Regulations 6 and 7 of the *Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 2011*, having considered submissions in accordance with Section 123(6) of the *Local Government Act 1999* and having regard to all relevant information in the possession of the Council, the Council adopts the Annual Business Plan and Budget for 2023-2024.

*Adoption of Valuations*

That pursuant to Section 167(2) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the most recent valuations of the Valuer-General available to Council of the capital value of land within Council’s area totalling $5,335,258,820 be adopted for rating purposes with the total capital value of rateable land within Council’s area for 2023-2024 being $5,162,288,040.

*Declaration of General Rates*

That, having taken into consideration the general principles of rating contained in Section 150 of the *Local Government Act 1999* and having observed the requirements of Section 153 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, and in accordance with Regulation 14 of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013*, the Council declares, pursuant to Sections 152 and 153 of the *Local Government Act 1999* for the year ending 30 June 2024, differential general rates in respect of all rateable land within its area on the basis of land use as follows:

(i) 0.57146 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Categories (a) and (i) uses (residential and “other” categories)

(ii) 0.91434 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Categories (b), (c) and (d) uses (commercial categories)

(iii) 0.80005 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Categories (e) and (f) uses (industrial categories)

(iv) 0.51431 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Category (g) use (primary production category)

(v) 0.74290 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Category (h) use (vacant land category)

*Declaration of Minimum Rates*

That pursuant to Section 158(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the Council fixes in respect to the year ending 30 June 2024, a minimum amount payable by way of general rates of $1,104.

*Regional Landscape Levy*

That pursuant to Part 5 of the *Landscape South Australia Act 2019* and Section 154 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the Council declares, in respect of the year ending 30 June 2024, a separate rate of 0.0163879 cents in the dollar, based on the capital value of rateable land within the Council’s area and within the area of the Murraylands and Riverland Landscape Board in order to recover the amount payable to the Board.

*Declaration of Annual Service Charges and Service Rates*

*Community Wastewater Management and Water Supply Schemes*

(1) Riverglen

Pursuant to Section 155(2) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, a total of $118,407 is to be levied against the properties within the area known as “Riverglen” to which Council provides or makes available the prescribed services of septic tank effluent disposal and water supply.

Accordingly, an annual service charge and service rate are imposed on Allotments 1 to 30 and Allotment 126 in Deposited Plan DP30450, Allotment 53 in Deposited Plan DP115992, Allotment 50 in Deposited Plan DP42391 and Units 1 to 73 in Strata Plan No SP11238, being land which the septic tank effluent disposal and the water supply schemes are provided or made available as follows:

1. An annual service charge of $728.00 per assessment plus the relevant per kilolitre charge is imposed on the relevant rateable and non-rateable land based on the nature of the services and the level of usage of the water supply service.

2. The relevant per kilolitre charge for the supply of water is as follows:

Usage Charge (<140 kL @ $2.029)

Usage Charge (140–520 kL @ $2.896)

Usage Charge (>520 kL @ $3.137)

3. A service rate (which is varied in accordance with Section 155(3)(b) of the *Local Government Act 1999* and Regulations 12(4)(a) and 14(1) of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013*) is imposed on rateable land as follows:

• 0.0632 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Category (a), (e), (f), (g), (h) and (i) uses (residential, industry—light, industry—other, primary production, vacant land and other);

• 0.3086 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land of Categories (b), (c), (d), uses (commercial—shop, commercial—office, commercial—other).

(2) Woodlane

Pursuant to Section 155(2) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, a total of $89,993 is to be levied against the properties within the area known as “Woodlane” to which Council provides or makes available the prescribed services of septic tank effluent disposal and water supply.

Accordingly, an annual service charge and service rate are imposed on Allotments 1 to 18 in Deposited Plan DP48073, Allotments 191 and 192 in Deposited Plan DP75292, Allotments 1 to 4, 7 to 37 and 40 in Deposited Plan DP51229, Allotment 50 in Deposited Plan DP53034 and Allotment 200 in Deposited Plan DP62423, being land which the septic tank effluent disposal and the water supply schemes are provided or made available as follows:

1. An annual service charge of $892 per assessment plus the relevant per kilolitre charge is imposed on the relevant rateable and non rateable land based on the nature of the services and the level of usage of the water supply service.

2. The relevant per kilolitre charge for the supply of water is $3.137 per kL for any usage above 130kL per annum.

3. A service rate of 0.1565 cents in the dollar of the Capital Value of rateable land is imposed on rateable land.

*Waste Collection*

That pursuant to Section 155(2) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the following annual service charges are imposed according to the nature of the service as follows, subject (where relevant) to the application of Regulation 13 of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013*:

*Kerbside Recycling and Green Waste Service*

An annual service charge of $99 will be applied in 2023-2024 to those properties to which the Council provides or makes available a kerbside recycling collection service.

An annual service charge of $63 will be applied in 2023-2024 to those properties in Murray Bridge, Callington, Jervois, Mypolonga, Wellington and Woodlane to which the Council provides or makes available a kerbside green waste collection service.

That pursuant to Section 188 of the *Local Government Act 1999* the following fees and charges are imposed:

(1) New Garbage Collection Service

For the supply of a mobile garbage bin to land to which the new service is provided, a charge of $94 per bin in respect of the year ending 30 June 2024.

(2) Replacement Bins

For the replacement of lost, damaged or stolen bins, a charge of $94 per bin in respect of the year ending 30 June 2024.

(3) Additional Garbage Collection Service

For the supply of additional mobile garbage bin/s to land to which the relevant collection service is provided, a charge of $156 per bin in respect of the year ending 30 June 2024.

*Payment of Rates*

That pursuant to Section 181(1)of the *Local Government Act 1999* rates for the year ending 30 June 2024 will fall due in four equal or approximately equal instalments on 4 September 2023, 1 December 2023, 1 March 2024 and 3 June 2024.

Dated: 13 July 2023

H. Barclay

Acting Chief Executive Officer

## City of Norwood Payneham & St Peters

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is hereby given that the Council of the Corporation of the City of Norwood Payneham & St Peters, at a meeting held on 10 July 2023 and for the 2023-2024 financial year:

1. adopted, for rating purposes and effective from 1 July 2023, the Valuer-General’s valuation of capital values in the Council area totalling $21,402,007,480.

2. declared differential general rates on rateable land within its area as follows:

• For residential land use, 0.1828 cents in the dollar on the Capital Value of the land subject to the rates; and

• For Commercial (Shop), Commercial (Office), Commercial (Other), Industrial (Light), Industrial (other), Primary Production, Vacant Land and Other land uses, 0.2194 cents in the dollar on the capital value of the land subject to the rates;

3. fixed a minimum amount payable by way of general rates of $1,228 in respect of all rateable land within its area;

4. declared a separate rate of 0.0074 cents in the dollar on the Capital Value of rateable land in its area within the area of The Green Adelaide Board to recover the levy payable to the Board;

5. declared a differential separate rate of 0.0437 cents in the dollar on the Capital Value of all land classified as Category (b) Commercial Shop, Category (c) Commercial Office, Category (d) Commercial Other and Category (e) Industrial Light within the area defined to constitute the Parade Precinct for these purposes.

Dated: 17 July 2023

Mario Barone PSM

Chief Executive Officer

## Port Augusta City Council

*Adoption of Valuation*

Resolves that the Corporation of the City of Port Augusta for the 2023/2024 financial year adopts pursuant to Section 167(2)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the valuations of the Valuer-General of capital values for all land in the area of the Council which amounts in total to value of $1,981,227,400 and which represents the sum of all properties set forth in the assessment records of the Council for the 2023/2024 financial year and hereby specifies the 11th day of July 2023, as the day upon which the adoption of such valuations of the Valuer-General shall become the valuations of the Council.

*Declaration of Rates*

1. That pursuant to Section 156(1)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999* declares differential general rates according to locality and the use of the land based upon capital value on all rateable land within the area of the Council for the year ending 30 June 2024, as follows:

(a) In the area of the City zoned in the Planning and Design Code 2021 as Rural Shack Settlement, Rural Living, Conservation, Rural, and Rural Neighbourhood:

(i) 0.4497 cents in the dollar on rateable land with a land use category of (a) Residential;

(ii) 1.1242 cents in the dollar on all rateable land with a land use category of (b) Commercial—Shop, (c) Commercial—Office, (d) Commercial—Other, (e) Industry—Light and (f) Industry—Other; and

(iii) 0.4497 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (g) Primary Production; and

(iv) 0.8432 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (h) Vacant Land; and

(v) 0.5621 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (i) Other.

(b) In all other areas not specifically referred to in sub-paragraphs (a) above:

(i) 0.5621 cents in the dollar on rateable land with a land use category of (a) Residential

(ii) 1.1242 cents in the dollar on all rateable land with a land use category of (b) Commercial—Shop, (c) Commercial—Office, (d) Commercial—Other, (e) Industry—Light and (f) Industry—Other; and

(iii) 0.4497 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (g) Primary Production; and

(iv) 0.8432 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (h) Vacant Land; and

(v) 0.5621 cents in the dollar for all rateable land with a land use category of (i) Other.

2. Imposed, pursuant to Section 151(1)(c)(ii) and 152(1)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, a fixed charge of $900 on rateable land within the area of the Council.

3. Pursuant to Section 155(2)(a) and (b) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the Council imposes an annual service charge of $514 per unit for all vacant and occupied properties to which the effluent drainage disposal services is made available within the City of Port Augusta for the 2023/2024 financial year in the Willsden, Augusta Park, Hospital Road, Zanuckville, Conwaytown, Transcontinental Estate and Stirling North Community Wastewater Management Schemes.

4. Imposes pursuant to Section 155(2)(a) and (b) of the *Local Government Act 1999*:

(a) An annual service charge of $226 for the purpose of a kerbside waste collection and recycling service for all occupied properties within the City of Port Augusta (with the exception of the Commissariat Point and Blanche Harbor Coastal home localities and Miranda Township) to which the service is provided or made available in 2023/2024 financial year.

(b) An annual service charge of $113 for the purpose of a mixed bin waste collection service to all residential properties within the Commissariat Point and Blanche Harbor Coastal Home localities and Miranda Township to which the service is provided or made available in the 2023/2024 financial year.

5. Pursuant to Section 69 of the *Landscape South Australia Act 2019* and Section 154 of the *Local Government Act 1999* and in order to reimburse the Council for amounts contributed to the South Australian Arid Lands Landscape Board for the financial year 2023/2024 totalling $366,124 the Council declares three levy amounts based on land use on all rateable properties within the area of the Council, as advised by the South Australian Arid Lands Landscape Board:

Residential/Vacant/Other $45.35

Commercial (Shop, Office, Other)/Industry (Light, Other) $90.69

Primary Production $226.73

Dated: 20 July 2023

J. Banks

Chief Executive Officer

## Corporation of the Town of Walkerville

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates 2023/24*

Notice is hereby given that the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Walkerville at its Ordinary Meeting of 17 July 2023, and in relation to the 2023/24 financial year, in exercise of the powers contained in the *Local Government Act 1999*:

1. Adopted the most recent valuations of the Valuer-General available to the Council of the capital value of land in its area totalling $5,451,123,020.

2. Declared differential general rates as follows:

2.1 Residential: a rate of 0.0016989 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.2 Commercial—Shop: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.3 Commercial—Office: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.4 Commercial—Other: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.5 Industry—light: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.6 Industry—other: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.7 Primary production: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.8 Vacant land: a rate of 0.0033129 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land;

2.9 Other: a rate of 0.0028032 in the dollar on the capital value of such rateable land.

3. Declared a minimum amount payable by way of general rates of $1,382.

4. Declared a separate rate of 0.00007165 in the dollar on the capital valuation of all rateable land in the area of the Council and the Green Adelaide Board.

*Payment of Rates*

Rates can be paid in one payment by 12 September 2023 or in four equal, or approximately equal, parts which, pursuant to Section 181(2) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, will fall due on the following dates:

1st payment: 12 September 2023

2nd payment: 12 December 2023

3rd payment: 12 March 2024

4th payment: 12 June 2024

A copy of the 2023/24 Annual Business Plan can be viewed at the Civic and Community Centre, 66 Walkerville Terrace, Gilberton SA 5081, during business hours, or from [www.walkerville.sa.gov.au](https://www.walkerville.sa.gov.au/).

Dated: 18 July 2023

Scott Reardon

Acting Chief Executive Officer

## Alexandrina Council

*Adoption of Valuations and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is given that the Alexandrina Council at its meeting held on 10 July 2023, for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, in exercise of the powers contained in Chapter 8 and 10 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, resolved as follows:

*Adoption of Valuations*

To adopt the most recent valuations of capital value made by the Valuer-General for rating purposes being total valuations of $11,752,946,920 of which $11,464,867,099 is the valuation of rateable land.

*Declaration of Rates*

To declare differential general rates based on the capital value of the land and by reference to land uses prescribed in Regulation 14 of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013* as follows:

• Land Use Category (a) Residential, Category (b) Commercial—Shops, Category (c) Commercial—Office, Category (d) Commercial—Other, Category (e) Industry—Light, Category (f) Industry—Other, Category (g) Vacant Land, Category (h) Other, a differential general rate of 0.3255 cents in the dollar; and

• Land Use Category 7 (Primary Production), a differential general rate of 0.2702 cents in the dollar.

*Fixed Charge*

To impose a fixed charge of $440 on each separate piece of rateable land within the Council area.

*Declaration of Separate Rates—Regional Landscape Levy Valuations*

In order to reimburse Council, the amounts payable to the Hills and Fleurieu Landscape Board, to declare a separate rate of 0.0110 cents in the dollar based on the capital value of properties.

*Service Charges*

To impose the following service charges for all properties serviced by common effluent schemes as follows:

(a) Occupied unit—$670.

(b) Vacant unit—$495.

*Payment of Rates*

That all rates are payable by quarterly instalments on the 1st day of the month of September 2023, December 2023, March 2024 and June 2024.

Dated: 14 July 2023

N. Morris

Chief Executive Officer

## Clare & Gilbert Valleys Council

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is hereby given that the Clare & Gilbert Valleys Council at a Special Council Meeting held on 12 July 2023, resolved as follows for the year ending 30 June 2024:

1. Adopted for rating purposes the capital valuations made by the Valuer-General within Council’s area being $4,147,626,780 of which $4,096,688,221 represents rateable land.

2. Declared differential general rates based upon the use of the land as follows:

2.1 in respect of Category 1(a) (Residential), Category 1(h) (Vacant Land) and Category 1(i) (Other), a rate in the dollar of 0.00441980

2.2 in respect of Category 1(b) (Commercial—Shop), Category 1(c) (Commercial—Office) and Category 1(d) (Commercial—Other), a rate in the dollar of 0.00601093

2.3 in respect of Category 1(e) (Industry—Light) and Category 1(f) (Industry—Other) a rate in the dollar of 0.00601093

2.4 in respect of Category 1(g) (Primary Production) a rate in the dollar of $0.00250824

3. Fix a minimum amount of $730.00 payable by way of general rates.

4. Imposed for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, for each of the schemes, an annual service charge of $496.00 based on the level of usage of the service in respect of land to which it provides or makes available a Community Wastewater Management System service within the Townships of Clare, Riverton and Saddleworth.

5. Imposed for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, the following annual service charge based on the nature of the service in respect of all land within the towns and/or designated collection areas of Clare, Riverton, Saddleworth, Mintaro, Sevenhill, Auburn, Watervale, Manoora, Rhynie, Marrabel, Stockport, Tarlee, Waterloo, Armagh and Golfview Heights to which it provides or makes available the waste collection service, an annual service charge of $240.00.

6. Declared a separate rate in the dollar of 0.00011096 based on the capital value of the rateable land be declared in respect of all rateable land in the Council area, in order to reimburse the Council the amount contributed to the Northern & Yorke Landscape Board being $449,773.

Dated: 12 July 2023

Dr Helen Macdonald

Chief Executive Officer

## Copper Coast Council

South Australia

**Liquor Licensing (Dry Areas) Notice 2023**

Under section 131(1a) of the *Liquor Licensing Act 1997*

**1—Short title**

This notice may be cited as the Liquor Licensing (Dry Areas) Notice 2023

**2—Commencement**

This notice comes into operation on 31 December 2023.

**3—Interpretation**

(1) In this notice—

***Principal notice*** means the [*Liquor Licensing (Dry Areas) Notice 2015*](http://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/index.aspx?action=legref&type=subordleg&legtitle=Liquor%20Licensing%20(Dry%20Areas)%20Notice%202015) published in the Gazette on 5.1.15, as in force from time to time.

(2) Clause 3 of the principal notice applies to this notice as if it were the principal notice.

**4—Consumption etc. of liquor prohibited in dry areas**

(1) Pursuant to section 131 of the Act, the consumption and possession of liquor in the area described in the Schedule is prohibited in accordance with the provisions of the Schedule.

(2) The prohibition has effect during the periods specified in the Schedule.

(3) The prohibition does not extend to private land in the area described in the Schedule.

(4) Unless the contrary intention appears, the prohibition of the possession of liquor in the area does not extend to—

(a) a person who is genuinely passing through the area if—

(i) the liquor is in the original container in which it was purchased from licensed premises; and

(ii) the container has not been opened; or

(b) a person who has possession of the liquor in the course of carrying on a business or in the course of his or her employment by another person in the course of carrying on a business; or

(c) a person who is permanently or temporarily residing at premises within the area or on the boundary of the area and who enters the area solely for the purpose of passing through it to enter those premises or who enters the area from those premises for the purpose of leaving the area.

**Schedule—Moonta Bay and Port Hughes Area 1**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **1—Extent of prohibition** | |
|  | The consumption of liquor is prohibited and the possession of liquor is prohibited. |
| **2—Period of prohibition** | |
|  | From 12 noon on 31 December 2023 to 7.00 am on 1 January 2024. |
| **3—Description of area** | |
|  | The area in and adjacent to Moonta Bay and Port Hughes bounded as follows: Commencing at the point at which the northern boundary of North Terrace, Moonta Bay intersects the eastern boundary of Coast Road, then generally south-westerly along that eastern boundary of Coast Road and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the point at which the prolongation intersects the southern boundary of Harry’s Point Road, Port Hughes then north-westerly along the southern boundary of Harry’s Point Road to the point at which it meets the eastern boundary of Snell Avenue, Port Hughes then generally south-westerly along that boundary of Snell Avenue and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the point at which it intersects the southern boundary of Minnie Terrace, Port Hughes then generally westerly along that boundary of Minnie Terrace to the eastern boundary of West Terrace, Port Hughes then generally south-westerly and southerly along that boundary of West Terrace and the continuation of West Terrace (past South Terrace) to the northern boundary of Section 2031 Hundred of Wallaroo, then north-westerly along that boundary of Section 2031 and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the low water mark on the eastern side of Spencer Gulf, then generally northerly and north-easterly along the low water mark to the point at which it is intersected by the prolongation in a straight line of the northern boundary of North Terrace, Moonta Bay then south-easterly along that prolongation and boundary of North Terrace to the point of commencement. The area includes any jetty, boat ramp or other structure projecting below low water mark from within the area described above (as well as any area beneath such a structure). |

Diagram

Description automatically generated

**Schedule—Wallaroo Area 4**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **1—Extent of prohibition** | |
|  | The consumption of liquor is prohibited and the possession of liquor is prohibited. |
| **2—Period of prohibition** | |
|  | From 12 noon on 31 December 2023 to 7.00 am on 1 January 2024. |
| **3—Description of area** | |
|  | The area in and adjacent to Wallaroo and North Beach bounded as follows: Commencing at the point at which the prolongation in a straight line of the northern boundary of Woodforde Drive, North Beach intersects the low water mark on the eastern side of Spencer Gulf, then north-easterly and south-easterly along that prolongation and boundary of Woodforde Drive to the point at which it meets the northern boundary of Islesworth Street, North Beach then generally easterly and northerly along that boundary of Islesworth Street and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the northern boundary of Rupara Road, North Beach then easterly along that boundary of Rupara Road and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the point at which the prolongation intersects the eastern boundary of Hopgood Road, North Beach then generally south-easterly and south-westerly along the eastern boundary of Hopgood Road and the eastern boundary of North Beach Road to the point at which the eastern boundary of North Beach Road meets the northern boundary of the Wallaroo to Alford Road, then north-easterly along that boundary of the Wallaroo to Alford Road to the point at which it is intersected by the prolongation in a straight line of the eastern boundary of Bowman Road, Wallaroo then southerly and south-westerly along that boundary of Bowman Road, the eastern boundary of Sharples Road, Wallaroo and the prolongation in a straight line of the eastern boundary of Sharples Road to the southern boundary of Magazine Road, Wallaroo then generally north-westerly and westerly along that boundary of Magazine Road to the south-western boundary of Cresco Road, Wallaroo then generally north-westerly along that boundary of Cresco Road and the prolongation in a straight line of that boundary to the point at which the prolongation intersects the low water mark on the eastern side of spencer Gulf, then generally north-easterly along the low water mark to the commencement of the southern breakwater at the entrance to the Copper Cove Marina, then north-westerly along the outer boundary of the breakwater to its north-western end, then in a straight line by the shortest route (across the entrance to the marina) to the northern boundary at the western end of the northern breakwater at the entrance to the marina, then easterly along the outer boundary of the breakwater back to the low water mark on the shore on the northern side of the marina, then generally northerly and north-westerly along the low water mark to the point of commencement. The area includes the whole of any wharf, jetty, breakwater, boat ramp or other structure projecting below low water mark from within the area described above (as well as any area beneath such structure). |

Diagram

Description automatically generatedDated: 20 July 2023

Russell Peate

Chief Executive Officer

## District Council of Franklin Harbour

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is hereby given that the District Council of Franklin Harbour at its meeting held on 12 July 2023, resolved for the 2023/2024 financial year:

*Adoption of Capital Valuations*

Pursuant to Section 167(2)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999* adopts for the year ending 30 June 2024 for rating purposes, the valuations of the Valuer-General of capital values in relation to the area of the Council totalling $350,680,160.

*Declaration of Rates*

Pursuant to Sections 153(1)(b) and 156(1)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the District Council of Franklin Harbour declares the following Differential Rates based on the assessed capital value of all rateable properties within the Council for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, the said differential general rates to vary by reference to the land use and to locality in which the rateable land is situated:

• Rateable land with land use Residential—0.22350 cents in the dollar;

• Rateable land with land use Commercial Shop—0.22360 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Commercial Other—0.22350 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Industry Light—0.25000 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Industry Other—0.21000 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with the Commercial (Bulk Handling) zone—1.30000 in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Primary Production—0.46450 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Vacant Land—0.56500 cents in the dollar

• Rateable land with land use Other—0.22350 cents in the dollar

*Declaration of a Fixed Charge*

Pursuant to Section 152(1)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the District Council of Franklin Harbour declares a fixed charge of $460.00 on each separate assessed rateable property for the financial year ending 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of a Separate Rate—Regional Landscape Levy*

Pursuant to Section 66 of the *Landscape South Australia Act 2019* and Section 154 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, and in order to reimburse Council for amounts contributed to the Eyre Peninsula Regional Landscape Board, declare a separate rate on all rateable properties within the area of the Council and of the Board for the year ending 30 June 2024 based on the purpose of land use, these rates being:

• Residential $87.43

• Commercial & Industrial $131.14

• Primary Producers $174.85

• Other & Vacant Land $87.43

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Garbage*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(b) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the District Council of Franklin Harbour declares an Annual Service Charge of $305.00 (140L bin) and $365.00 (240L bin) for all occupied properties in Cowell, Port Gibbon and Lucky Bay for the first service and $235.00 for each additional service for the year ended 30 June 2024.

*Separate Rate—Cowell CWMS Fixed Charge*

Pursuant to Section 154(1) and (2)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares a Separate Rate of $432.00 for the fixed component of the Community Wastewater Management Scheme, for all properties within the CWMS collection area in Cowell, for the year ending 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Cowell CWMS Service Charge*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares an Annual Service Charge of $340.00 for the variable component of the Community Wastewater Management Scheme, for all properties within the CWMS collection area in Cowell, for the year ending 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Lucky Bay Water*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares an Annual Service Charge of $318.00 for the Lucky Bay water supply capital and maintenance costs for the year ended 30 June 2024.

*Separate Rate—Lucky Bay Lease Fee*

Pursuant to Section 154(1) and (2)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, and in order to reimburse Council for expenditure on the Lucky Bay Lease, declares a separate rate based on a fixed charge of $197.00 on all rateable properties, which fall under the lease, within Lucky Bay for the year ending 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Port Gibbon Water*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares an Annual Service Charge of $318.00 for the Port Gibbon water supply capital and maintenance costs for the year ended 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Port Gibbon CWMS*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares an Annual Service Charge of $505.00 for the Port Gibbon CWMS capital and maintenance costs for the year ended 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of an Annual Service Charge—Coolanie Water*

Pursuant to Section 155(1)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, declares an Annual Service Charge of $1,099.00 for the Coolanie water supply capital and maintenance costs for the year ended 30 June 2024.

*Declaration of Payment of Rates*

Pursuant to Section 181 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the District Council of Franklin Harbour declares that the rates for the financial year ending 30 June 2024 will fall due in four equal or approximately equal instalments payable on 15 September 2023, 15 December 2023, 15 March 2024 and 15 June 2024.

Dated: 20 July 2023

S. Gill

Chief Executive Officer

## Mount Barker District Council

*Adoption of Valuations and Declaration of Rates*

Notice is given that at its meeting held on 3 July 2023, the Council declared as follows for the financial year ending 30 June 2024:

*Adoption of Valuation*

That the most recent valuations of the Valuer-General available to the Council of the Capital Value of land within the Council area totalling $12,623,032,980, of which $12,388,044,003 is rateable, be adopted for rating purposes for the 2023/2024 financial year.

*Declaration of Differential General Rates*

Differential rates be declared according to the use of the land and its locality as follows:

(1) All residential land within the Productive Rural Landscape Zone and Rural Zone: 0.29656 cents in the dollar

(2) All other land according to its land use as follows:

Residential (Category (a)): 0.329511 cents in the dollar;

Commercial (Categories (b), (c) and (d)): 0.329511 cents in the dollar;

Industry (Categories (e) and (f)): 0.329511 cents in the dollar;

Vacant Land (Category (h)): 0.329511 cents in the dollar;

Other (Category (i)): 0.329511 cents in the dollar;

Primary Production (Category (g)): 0.276789 cents in the dollar.

*Minimum Rate*

A minimum amount payable by way of general rates of $868.

*Declaration of Service Charges*

*Community Wastewater Management Systems*

An annual service charge of $637 per unit based on the level of usage for any common effluent drainage scheme authorised by the Minister.

*Wastewater Sewer Systems*

An annual service charge of $778 based upon the nature of the prescribed service of a sewerage scheme per property/connection.

Council provides a rebate of $113 per property/connection for Brukunga assessments connected to the Sewer System to provide relief against what would otherwise amount to a substantial increase in the service charge.

*Waste Management Charge*

An annual service charge based on the nature of the service for the collection of kerbside waste and recycling in respect of all land:

(1) Within any area designated as ‘township’ of $240;

(2) Outside any area designated as ‘township’ but within the prescribed collection area of $201.

(3) For Council owned properties where a refuse service is provided a service charge of $201 (one weekly MGB Kerbside waste collection of two bins for each service charge).

*Meadows Non-Potable Water Charge*

An annual service charge of $464 for the Meadows non-potable water service based on the nature of the service.

*Recycled Water Charge*

An annual service charge of $68 for Meadows recycled water service based on the nature of the service.

*Declaration of Separate Rates*

*Hahndorf Separate Rate*

A differential separate rate of 0.118164 cents in the dollar on all rateable land within the Township of Hahndorf on Land uses—Category (b) (Commercial—Shop), Category (c) (Commercial—Office), Category (d) (Commercial—Other), Category (e) (Industry—Light), Category (f) (Industry—Other) and Category (h) (Vacant Land), with any land with a value that results in a separate rate liability in excess of $2,500 being capped at a maximum amount payable of $2,500 under Section 158(1)(b) of the *Local Government Act 1999*.

*Mount Barker Regional Town Centre Separate Rate*

A differential separate rate of 0.035623 cents in the dollar on all rateable land within the township of Mount Barker, previously known as the Mount Barker Regional Town Centre Zone, with the Land Uses—Category (b) (Commercial—Shop), Category (c) (Commercial—Office), Category (d) (Commercial—Other), Category (e) (Industry—Light), Category (f) (Industry—Other) and Category (h) (Vacant Land).

*Developer Contribution Separate Rate*

A separate rate on each of the development sites listed below:

Hawthorn Road—CT 5888/156 Allotment 98 DP 60057

Matthew Road—CT 6121/666 Piece 301 DP 84858

Princes Highway—CT 6121/666 Piece 302 DP 84858

Old Princes Highway—CT 6255/342 Piece 308 DP126948

Old Princes Highway—CT 6255/342 Piece 309 DP126948

of an amount comprising a fixed charge for the purpose of securing the construction of infrastructure works located directly adjacent or within or near to the development site being works of particular benefit to the land and to the occupiers of the land that is the subject of the proposed development and to visitors to that part of the Council area.

*Transport Infrastructure MDPA Area*

A separate rate of a proportionate amount of $80,421 per hectare on rateable land within the defined MDPA Area which separate rate is the primary mechanism to raise funds to meet the costs of the activity of the required transport infrastructure to support and service the MDPA Area for the benefit of the land the subject of the separate rate and also to the occupiers of the land within the MDPA Area.

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*Wastewater (Sewer) Infrastructure Mount Barker*

*MDPA Area*

A separate rate of a fixed charge of $11,270 per new allotment on all rateable land within the defined MDPA Area (excepting land parcels in Nairne being Lot 2 DP 83527 CT 6064/932; Lot 4 FP 157339 CT 5385/949 and Lot 3 FP 157338 CT 5520/779 and that portion contained within the MDPA Lot 1 DP 83527 CT 6077/952) the purpose of which is to fund the activity of essential infrastructure works to meet Wastewater needs and being of particular benefit to the land and to the occupiers of the land to which the separate rate applies.

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*Wastewater (CWMS) Infrastructure Nairne MDPA Area*

A separate rate of a fixed charge of $7,769 per new allotment on all rateable land within the defined Nairne MDPA Area namely land parcels in Nairne being Lot 2 DP 83527 CT 6064/932, Lot 4 FP 157339 CT 5385/949 and Lot 3 FP 157338 CT 5520/779 and that portion contained within the MDPA Lot 1 DP83527 CT 6077/952 the purpose of which is to fund the activity of essential infrastructure works to meet Wastewater needs and being of particular benefit to the land and to the occupiers of the land to which the separate rate applies.

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*Recreation, Sport and Community Infrastructure*

*Mount Barker MDPA Area*

A separate rate of a fixed charge of $2,921 per new allotment on all rateable land within the defined MDPA Area (excepting land parcels in Nairne being Lot 2 DP 83527 CT 6064/932, Lot 4 FP 157339 CT 5385/949 and Lot 3 FP 157338 CT: 5520/779 and that portion contained within the MDPA Lot 1 DP 83527 CT 6077/952) the purpose of which is to contribute to the activity of recreation, sport and community infrastructure that will be of direct benefit to land within the MDPA Area and to occupiers of that land.

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*Recreation, Sport and Community Infrastructure*

*Nairne MDPA Area*

A separate rate of a fixed charge of $2,583 per new allotment on all rateable land within the defined Nairne MDPA Area namely land parcels in Nairne being LOT: 2 DP: 83527 CT: 6064/932, Lot 4 FP 157339 CT 5385/949 and Lot 3 FP 157338 CT 5520/779 and that portion contained within the MDPA Lot 1 DP 83527 CT 6077/952 the purpose of which is to contribute to the activity of recreation, sport and community infrastructure that will be of direct benefit to land within the MDPA Area and to occupiers of that land.

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*Western Sector Community Open Space Land Acquisition*

A separate rate of fixed charges the purpose of which is to provide security to recover the total cost to Council of the purchase of Lot 503, Bollen Road, Mount Barker for the purposes of community open space, that will be of direct benefit to the specified land within the Western Sector of the MDPA Area and to occupiers of that land.

CT6236/354 Pce 101 & 102 DP123403 $295,051

CT6249/748 Lot 1080 DP125377 $533,566

CT6250/893 Lot 1075 DP125783 $282,012

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy.

*MDPA Wastewater Commitment*

A separate rate of fixed charges the purpose of which is as a replacement mechanism for the existing Wastewater (Sewer) Infrastructure MDPA Mount Barker Area Separate Rate where the developer has executed a Wastewater Commitment Deed with Council and requested the use of this mechanism to provide security commensurate with the amount specified in their Wastewater Commitment Deed.

CT6250/893 Henderson Grove Lot 1075 DP125783 $283,960

CT6249/749 Newenham Parade Pce 1081-1082 DP125377 $1,007,600

CT6281/866 Angas Parkway Lot 1005 DP131576 $1,465,600

CT6249/748 Newenham Parade Lot 1080 DP125377 $824.400

CT6276/914 Heysen Blvd Pce 8201-8202 DP130654. $751,120

CT5974/333 239 Wellington Road Lot 31 DP17656 $467,160

CT6266/489 Paech Road Lot 509 DP129160 $419,691

CT6236/354 Rainbird Drive Pce 101 & 102 DP123403. $723,640

CT6285/767 Paech Road Lot 6025 DP132253 $3,590,720

CT6269/441 Fidler Lane Lot 1057, DP129161 $421,360

CT6285/666 Wellington Road Lot 7311, DP132265 $1,340,248

CT6223/774 19 Hawthorn Road Lot 692 DP120995 $640,662

CT6247/862 Flaxley Rd Lot 2003 DP125523 $27,480

CT6231/683 Martin Rd Lot 1000 DP122249 $1,996,960

CT6286/546 Flaxley Rd Pce 2001-2003 DP132414 $263,884

CT6165/943 52 Beneva Road Lot 6, DP49619 $1,282,400

CT6271/406 Ridge Street Lot 2000 DP129886 $683,802

CT5902/342 47 Fulford Terrace Lot 102 DP62247…… $1,250,880

CT6282/404 183 Hawthorn Road Lot 2009 DP131667 $375,291

CT6269/169 Fidler Lane Lot 1059 DP129168 $862,155

CT6255/342 Old Princes Highway Pce 308-309 DP126948 $331,886

CT6267/793 Chestnut Drive Pce 2000-2001 DP129257 $331,886

CT6064/932 Jeffrey Street Lot 2 DP83527 $2,248,260

*Wastewater Infrastructure Augmentation Separate Rate*

A Separate Rate of a fixed charge the purpose of which is to provide the mechanism for Council to apply this to affected land parcels and secure a commensurate contribution from the developer (when development is undertaken) to the cost of upsizing of the capacity of wastewater infrastructure.

CT5626/645 Lot 3 DP15515…… $254,761

CT6262/216 & CT6262/217 Lot 101 & 102 DP125249. $293,343

CT6037/784 Lot 411 DP73444 $49,312

CT5520/779 Lot 3 FP157338 $1,003,021

CT5385/949 Lot 4 FP157339 $755,083

This separate rate is subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy

*Littlehampton Development Sites Infrastructure Contributions*

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy

*Littlehampton Direct Infrastructure*

A Separate Rate of a fixed charge of $453,260 on allotment 97 FP 157332 CT 5826/809, the separate rate will ensure that the beneficiaries of development, as a result of the rezoning of land initiated by Council in 2006, contribute to the necessary additional specific and critical infrastructure, and existing ratepayers will be protected from excessive increases in general rates to fund such additional infrastructure.

*Littlehampton In-direct Infrastructure*

A Separate Rate of fixed charges the purpose of which is to ensure the beneficiaries of development as a result of the rezoning of land initiated by Council in 2006, contribute to the necessary additional specific and critical infrastructure, and existing ratepayers will be protected from excessive increases in general rates to fund such additional infrastructure.

CT5902/341 Lot 101 DP62247 $150,343

CT5902/342 Lot 102 DP62247 $150,343

These separate rates are subject to the Infrastructure Contributions—Separate Rate Relief Policy

*Regional Landscape Levy*

A separate rate of 0.010308 cents in the dollar be declared within the Hills and Fleurieu landscape management region.

Dated: 20 July 2023

A. Stuart

Chief Executive Officer

## Port Pirie Regional Council

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates 2023/24*

Notice is hereby given that the Port Pirie Regional Council, at its special meeting held 5 July 2023 in exercise of the powers contained in Chapter 10 of the *Local Government Act 1999* and for the year ending 30 June 2024:

*Adoption of Valuations*

Adopted for rating purposes, pursuant to Section 167(2)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the most recent valuations of the Valuer-General available to the Council of the capital value of land within the area of the Council totalling $3,103,563,100, of which $2,990,638,960 is the capital value of rateable land.

*Fixed Charge Component of Differential General Rates*

Declared, pursuant to Section 151(1)(c)(ii) and 152(1)(c)(ii) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, a fixed charge component of general rates of $590 on rateable land within the area of the Council.

*Component of Differential General Rates based on Value of Land*

Declared, pursuant to Section 151(1)(c)(i), 152(1)(c)(i), 153(1)(b) and 156 of the *Local Government Act 1999* the following differential general rates as a component of its general rates based on the capital value of the land varying according to the locality of the land and its use in accordance with Regulation 14 of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013* as follows:

1. Rateable Land within the locality of the Significant Industry subzone of the Strategic Employment zone as defined by the Planning and Design Code in force as at the date of the declaration, and with the land use:

• Category (a)—Residential: 0.4297 cents in the dollar;

• Category (b)—Commercial—Shop: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (c)—Commercial Office: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (d)—Commercial Other: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (e)—Industry—Light: 0.9180 cents in the dollar;

• Category (f)—Industry—Other: 4.21949 cents in the dollar;

• Category (g)—Primary Production: 0.2408 cents in the dollar;

• Category (h)—Vacant Land: 0.8245 cents in the dollar;

• Category (i)—Other: 0.45775 cents in the dollar.

2. Rateable land within all other localities, being the balance of the Strategic Employment zone outside the scope of paragraph (1) above and all other zones and subzones as defined by the Planning and Design Code in force as at the date of this declaration, and with the land use:

• Category (a)—Residential: 0.4297 cents in the dollar;

• Category (b)—Commercial—Shop: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (c)—Commercial Office: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (d)—Commercial Other: 0.9490 cents in the dollar;

• Category (e)—Industry—Light: 0.9180 cents in the dollar;

• Category (f)—Industry—Other: 0.9180 cents in the dollar;

• Category (g)—Primary Production: 0.2408 cents in the dollar;

• Category (h)—Vacant Land: 0.8245 cents in the dollar;

• Category (i)—Other: 0.45775 cents in the dollar.

*Annual Service Charge—Community Wastewater Management System*

Imposed, pursuant to Section 155 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, an annual service charge on both rateable and non-rateable land to which it provides or makes available a community wastewater management system based on the nature of the service and the number of property units that apply with respect to the relevant land, as determined under the CWMS Property Units Code and for that service charge to vary on the basis of land being occupied or vacant as follows:

*Crystal Brook CWMS*

• occupied $216 per property unit;

• vacant $162 per property unit.

*Napperby CWMS*

• Napperby CWMS occupied $502 per property unit;

• Napperby CWMS vacant $377 per property unit.

*Annual Service Charge—Waste Management*

Imposed, pursuant to Section 155 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, an annual service charge of $259 on all land used for residential purposes within the Council area to which it provides the prescribed service of waste collection, treatment and disposal based on the nature of the service, provided that the sliding scale provided for in Regulation 13 of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013* will apply to reduce the service charge, as prescribed.

*Separate Rate—Regional Landscape Levy*

Declared, pursuant to Section 69 of the *Landscape South Australia Act 2019* and Section 154 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, a separate rate of 0.012425 cents in the dollar on all rateable land located within the area of the Council in the region of the Northern & Yorke Landscape Board, to recover amounts payable to the Northern & Yorke Regional Landscape Board.

*Due Dates for Payment of Rates*

Determined, in accordance with Section 181 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, all rates (including all separate rates) and annual service charges shall be due in four equal or approximately equal instalments payable on 13 September 2023, 13 December 2023, 13 March 2024 and 12 June 2024.

Dated: 20 July 2023

P Ackland

Chief Executive Officer

## District Council of Streaky Bay

*Adoption of the Aerodrome Fees 2023-2024*

Notice is hereby given that at its Council Meeting held on 20 June 2023 the District Council of Streaky Bay resolved to increase the Landing Fees for the Streaky Bay Aerodrome for 2023-2024 to:

Landing Fees (per 1,000kg MTOW—$10.00

(minimum charge $10.00)

Dated: 20 July 2023

Damian Carter

Chief Executive Officer

District Council of Streaky Bay

*Adoption of the Annual Business Plan Budget*

*Adoption of Declaration of Rates 2023-2024*

Notice is hereby given that at its Ordinary Council Meeting held on 20 June 2023 the District Council of Streaky Bay resolved the following:

*Adoption of the Annual Business Plan 2023-2024*

That Council, pursuant to the provisions of Section 123(6) of the *Local Government Act 1999* and Regulation 6 of the *Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 2011*, having considered all submissions in accordance with Section 123(6) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, the Annual Business Plan 2023-2024 for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, as amended, be adopted.

*Adoption of the Annual Budget 2023-2024*

That Council, pursuant to Section 123(7) of the *Local Government Act 1999* and Regulation 7 of the *Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 2011*, adopt the Annual Budget for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, as presented in the Annual Business Plan 2023-2024 which includes:

(a) a budgeted income statement, balance sheet and statement of cash flows, presented in a manner consistent with the Model Financial Statements; and a statement whether projected operating income is sufficient to meet projected operating expenses for the relevant financial year;

(b) a summary of operating and capital investment activities presented in a manner consistent with the note in the Model Financial Statements entitled Uniform Presentation of Finances; and

(c) estimates with respect to the Council’s operating surplus ratio, asset sustainability ratio and net financial liabilities ratio presented in a manner consistent with the note in the Model Financial Statements.

*Adoption of Valuations*

Council area pursuant to Section 167 (2)(a) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, adopts for rating purposes, the most recent valuations of the Valuer-General available to the Council of the Capital Value of land within the Council area, totalling $940,033,280 rateable land and $26,763,120 of non-rateable land and hereby specifies 20 June 2023 as the day from which such valuations shall become and be the valuations of Council, subject to such alterations as may appear necessary.

*Residential Rate Cap*

That Council, pursuant to Section 153(3) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, has determined not to fix a maximum increase in the general rate charged on rateable land that constitutes the principal place of residence of a principal ratepayer.

*Declaration of Rates*

That Council, having taken into consideration the general principles of rating contained in Section 150 of the *Local Government Act 1999* and having observed the requirements of Section 153 of the *Local Government Act 1999*, pursuant to Sections 151(1)(c), 152(1)(c), 153(1)(b) and 156(1)(c) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, for the financial year ending 30 June 2024:

Declares differential rates on the basis of locality and land use as follows:

*Land Use*

• Residential Category

(.2594) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Commercial—Shop

(.2853) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Commercial—Office

(.2853) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Commercial—Other

(.2853) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Industrial—Light

(.2853) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Industrial—Other

(.2853) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Primary Production

(.2594) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Vacant Land

(.2594) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

• Other

(.2594) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

*Locality and Land Use*

• Employment—Bulk Handling/Silos

(1.688) cents in the dollar of the capital value of rateable land

*Fixed Charge*

The Council has imposed a fixed charge of $695.00. The fixed charge is levied against the whole of an allotment (including land under a separate lease or licence) and only one fixed charge is levied against two or more pieces of adjoining land (whether intercepted by a road or not) if they are owned by the same owner and occupied by the same occupier. The reasons for imposing a fixed charge are:

• the Council considers it appropriate that all rateable properties make a contribution to the cost of administering the Council’s activities;

the Council considers it appropriate that all rateable properties contribute to the cost of creating and maintaining the physical infrastructure that supports each.

*Annual Service Charge*

Pursuant to Section 155 of the *Local Government Act 1999* and in accordance with Regulation 12(4)(b) of the *Local Government (General) Regulations 2013*, the Council imposes annual service charges as set out below:

• $537.00 on all applicable land;

to which it provides or makes available the Community Wastewater Management Systems, being services for the collection and disposal of waste:

• $260.00 on all applicable land

within the Waste Management Collection service area that have an occupiable dwelling, outbuilding or other class of structure and those en-route that are outside of the collection area that receive a Waste Management Collection service.

*Regional Landscape Levy (RL Levy)*

Pursuant to Section 95 of the *Landscape South Australia Act 2019* and Section 154(7) of the *Local Government Act 1999* the Council declares differential separate rates, in respect of all rateable land in the area of the Eyre Peninsula Landscape Board and within the area of the Council in order to recover the amount of $190,459 being Council’s contribution to the Board for the period ending 30 June 2024. The rates are as below:

• Residential $ 87.43

• Commercial $131.14

• Industrial $131.14

• Primary Production $174.85

• Other & Vacant Land $ 87.43

*Schedule of Fees and Charges*

That Council, pursuant to Section 188 of the *Local Government Act 1999* adopt the fees and charges for the financial year ending 30 June 2024.

*Payment Dates*

That for the financial year ending 30 June 2024, all rates declared and imposed shall, pursuant to Section 181(1) and 181(2) and subject to Section 181(4)(b) of the *Local Government Act 1999*, fall due in a single instalment on 13 September 2023 or four equal or approximately equal instalments on:

• 13 September 2023,

• 13 December 2023,

• 13 March 2024 and

• 12 June 2024.

Dated: 20 July 2023

Damian Carter

Chief Executive Officer

## District Council of Yankalilla

*Adoption of Valuation and Declaration of Rates 2023-2024*

Notice is hereby given that the District Council of Yankalilla at its meeting on 27 June 2023 for the financial year ending 30 June 2024:

1. Adopted for rating purposes the Valuer-General’s valuations of capital values applicable to land within the Council area totalling $3,516,749,020.00.

2. Declared differential general rates based upon the use of the land as follows:

(a) Residential: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(b) Commercial—Shop: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(c) Commercial—Office: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(d) Commercial—Other: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(e) Industry—Light: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(f) Industry—Other: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(g) Primary Production: 0.386720 cents in the dollar;

(h) Vacant Land: 0.522072 cents in the dollar; and

(i) Other: 0.386720 cents in the dollar.

3. Imposed a minimum amount of $1021.00 in respect of each separate piece of rateable land in the Council area.

4. A separate rate per property of 0.009650 on the capital value of all rateable land within the Council area in order to contribute the required amount to the Hills and Fleurieu Landscape Board.

5. Imposed an annual service charge of $1500.00 per unit in respect of all properties (vacant and occupied) at Wirrina Community serviced by the Wirrina Water Supply.

Dated: 20 July 2023

Nathan Cunningham

Chief Executive

District Council of Yankalilla

Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991

*Unmade Public Road, Willow Creek*

Notice is hereby given, pursuant to Section 10 of the *Roads (Opening and Closing) Act 1991* that the District Council of Yankalilla proposes to make a Road Process Order to close public road and merge with adjoining allotment 57 and piece allotments 58 and 59, in Deposited Plan 114262, more particularly delineated and lettered ‘A’ and ‘B’ on preliminary plan PP 23/0015.

The Preliminary Plan and Statement of Persons Affected is available for public inspection at the offices of the District Council of Yankalilla and at the Adelaide Offices of the Surveyor General during normal office hours. The Preliminary Plan can also be viewed at [www.sa.gov.au/roadsactproposals](https://www.sa.gov.au/topics/housing/planning-and-property/suburb-road-and-place-names/road-opening-and-closing-proposals).

Any application for easement or objection must set out the full name, address and details of the submission and must be fully supported by reasons. The application for easement or objection must be made in writing to the District Council of Yankalilla, 1 Charles Street, Yankalilla SA 5203, within 28 days of this notice and a copy must be forwarded to the Surveyor General at GPO Box 1815, Adelaide SA 5001.

Where a submission is made, the applicant must be prepared to support their submission in person upon Council giving notification of a meeting at which the matter will be considered.

Dated: 20 July 2023

N. Cunningham

Chief Executive Officer

# Public Notices

## National Electricity Law

Notice of Fast Track Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Electricity Law as follows:

Under s 95, The Honourable Chris Bowen, Minister for Climate Change and Energy has requested the *Enhancing community engagement in transmission building* (Ref. ERC0357) proposal. The proposal seeks to improve social licence for transmission through enhancing community engagement. Under s 96A, the AEMC has decided to fast track this proposal.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](http://www.aemc.gov.au)

20 July 2023

National Electricity Law

Notice of Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Electricity Law as follows:

Under s 95, the Energy senior officials on behalf of the Ministerial Council on Energy requested the *Harmonising the electricity network planning and investment rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives* (Ref. ERC0362) proposal. The proposal seeks to harmonise the network planning rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives. Submissions must be received by **17 August 2023**.

Submissions can be made via the [AEMC’s website](https://www.aemc.gov.au/contact-us/lodge-submission). Before making a submission, please review the AEMC’s [privacy statement](https://www.aemc.gov.au/terms-use/privacy) on its website, and consider the AEMC’s [Tips for making a submission](https://www.aemc.gov.au/our-work/changing-energy-rules-unique-process/making-rule-change-request/submission-tips). The AEMC publishes all submissions on its website, subject to confidentiality.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](https://www.aemc.gov.au/)

20 July 2023

National Electricity Law

Notice of Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Electricity Law as follows:

Under s 95, the Energy senior officials on behalf of the Ministerial Council on Energy requested the *Harmonising the network and pipeline expenditure rules with the updated energy objectives* (Ref. ERC0376) proposal. The proposal seeks to harmonise the network and pipeline expenditure rules with the updated energy objectives. Submissions must be received by **17 August 2023**.

Submissions can be made via the [AEMC’s website](https://www.aemc.gov.au/contact-us/lodge-submission). Before making a submission, please review the AEMC’s [privacy statement](https://www.aemc.gov.au/terms-use/privacy) on its website, and consider the AEMC’s [Tips for making a submission](https://www.aemc.gov.au/our-work/changing-energy-rules-unique-process/making-rule-change-request/submission-tips). The AEMC publishes all submissions on its website, subject to confidentiality.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](https://www.aemc.gov.au/)

20 July 2023

## National Energy Retail Law

Notice of Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Energy Retail Law as follows:

Under s 251, the Energy senior officials on behalf of the Ministerial Council on Energy requested the *Harmonising the electricity network planning and investment rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives* (Ref. RRC0050) proposal. The proposal seeks to harmonise the network planning rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives. Submissions must be received by **17 August 2023**.

Submissions can be made via the [AEMC’s website](https://www.aemc.gov.au/contact-us/lodge-submission). Before making a submission, please review the AEMC’s [privacy statement](https://www.aemc.gov.au/terms-use/privacy) on its website, and consider the AEMC’s [Tips for making a submission](https://www.aemc.gov.au/our-work/changing-energy-rules-unique-process/making-rule-change-request/submission-tips). The AEMC publishes all submissions on its website, subject to confidentiality.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](https://www.aemc.gov.au/)

20 July 2023

## National Gas Law

Notice of Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Gas Law as follows:

Under s 303, the Energy senior officials on behalf of the Ministerial Council on Energy requested the *Harmonising the network and pipeline expenditure rules with the updated energy objectives* (Ref. GRC0068) proposal. The proposal seeks to harmonise the network and pipeline expenditure rules with the updated energy objectives. Submissions must be received by **17 August 2023**.

Submissions can be made via the [AEMC’s website](https://www.aemc.gov.au/contact-us/lodge-submission). Before making a submission, please review the AEMC’s [privacy statement](https://www.aemc.gov.au/terms-use/privacy) on its website, and consider the AEMC’s [Tips for making a submission](https://www.aemc.gov.au/our-work/changing-energy-rules-unique-process/making-rule-change-request/submission-tips). The AEMC publishes all submissions on its website, subject to confidentiality.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](https://www.aemc.gov.au/)

20 July 2023

National Gas Law

Notice of Rule Change Initiation

The Australian Energy Market Commission (AEMC) gives notice under the National Gas Law as follows:

Under s 303, the Energy senior officials on behalf of the Ministerial Council on Energy requested the *Harmonising the electricity network planning and investment rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives* (Ref. GRC0069) proposal. The proposal seeks to harmonise the network planning rules and AER guidelines with the updated energy objectives. Submissions must be received by **17 August 2023**.

Submissions can be made via the [AEMC’s website](https://www.aemc.gov.au/contact-us/lodge-submission). Before making a submission, please review the AEMC’s [privacy statement](https://www.aemc.gov.au/terms-use/privacy) on its website, and consider the AEMC’s [Tips for making a submission](https://www.aemc.gov.au/our-work/changing-energy-rules-unique-process/making-rule-change-request/submission-tips). The AEMC publishes all submissions on its website, subject to confidentiality.

Documents referred to above are available on the AEMC’s website and are available for inspection at the AEMC’s office.

Australian Energy Market Commission

Level 15, 60 Castlereagh St

Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: (02) 8296 7800

[www.aemc.gov.au](https://www.aemc.gov.au/)

20 July 2023

**Notice Submission**

The South Australian Government Gazette is published each Thursday afternoon.

Notices must be emailed by 4 p.m. Tuesday, the week of publication.

Submissions are formatted per the gazette style and a proof will be supplied prior to publication, along with a quote if applicable. Please allow one day for processing notices.

Alterations to the proof must be returned by 4 p.m. Wednesday.

**Gazette notices must be submitted as Word files, in the following format:**

• Title—the governing legislation

• Subtitle—a summary of the notice content

• Body—structured text, which can include numbered lists, tables, and images

• Date—day, month, and year of authorisation

• Signature block—name, role, and department/organisation authorising the notice

**Please provide the following information in your email:**

• Date of intended publication

• Contact details of the person responsible for the notice content

• Name and organisation to be charged for the publication—Local Council and Public notices only

• Purchase order, if required—Local Council and Public notices only

Email: [governmentgazettesa@sa.gov.au](mailto:governmentgazettesa@sa.gov.au)

Phone: (08) 7109 7760

Website: [www.governmentgazette.sa.gov.au](http://www.governmentgazette.sa.gov.au)

**All instruments appearing in this gazette are to be considered official, and obeyed as such**

Printed and published weekly by authority of M. Dowling, Government Printer, South Australia

$8.55 per issue (plus postage), $430.00 per annual subscription—GST inclusive

Online publications: [www.governmentgazette.sa.gov.au](http://www.governmentgazette.sa.gov.au)